### Yale University EliScholar – A Digital Platform for Scholarly Publishing at Yale

Yale Medicine Thesis Digital Library

School of Medicine

January 2018

# Synergy Of Bcl2 And Histone Deacetylase Inhibition Against Leukemic Cells From Cutaneous T-Cell Lymphoma Patients

Benoit Cyrenne

Follow this and additional works at: https://elischolar.library.yale.edu/ymtdl

#### **Recommended** Citation

Cyrenne, Benoit, "Synergy Of Bcl2 And Histone Deacetylase Inhibition Against Leukemic Cells From Cutaneous T-Cell Lymphoma Patients" (2018). *Yale Medicine Thesis Digital Library*. 3388. https://elischolar.library.yale.edu/ymtdl/3388

This Open Access Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by the School of Medicine at EliScholar – A Digital Platform for Scholarly Publishing at Yale. It has been accepted for inclusion in Yale Medicine Thesis Digital Library by an authorized administrator of EliScholar – A Digital Platform for Scholarly Publishing at Yale. For more information, please contact elischolar@yale.edu.

# Synergy of BCL2 and histone deacetylase inhibition against leukemic cells from cutaneous T-cell lymphoma patients

A Thesis Submitted to the

Yale University School of Medicine

in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the

Degree of Doctor of Medicine

Benoit M. Cyrenne

2018

SYNERGY OF BCL2 AND HISTONE DEACETYLASE INHIBITION AGAINST LEUKEMIC CELLS FROM CUTANEOUS T-CELL LYMPHOMA PATIENTS. Benoit Cyrenne, Julia Lewis, Jason Weed, Kacie Carlson, Fatima Mirza, Francine Foss, and Michael Girardi. Department of Dermatology, Yale University, School of Medicine, New Haven, CT.

The presence and degree of peripheral blood involvement in patients with cutaneous T-cell lymphoma (CTCL) portend a worse clinical outcome. Available systemic therapies for CTCL may variably decrease tumor burden and improve guality of life, but offer limited effects on survival; thus, novel approaches to the treatment of advanced stages of this non-Hodgkin lymphoma are clearly warranted. Mutational analyses of CTCL patient peripheral blood malignant cell samples suggested the anti-apoptotic mediator BCL2 as a potential therapeutic target. To test this, we developed a screening assay for evaluating the sensitivity of CTCL cells to targeted molecular agents, and compared a novel BCL2 inhibitor, venetoclax, alone and in combination with a histone deacetylase (HDAC) inhibitor, vorinostat or romidepsin. Peripheral blood CTCL malignant cells were isolated from 25 patients and exposed ex vivo to the three drugs alone and in combination, and comparisons were made to four CTCL cell lines (Hut78, Sez4, HH, MyLa). The majority of CTCL patient samples were sensitive to venetoclax, and BCL2 expression levels were negatively correlated (r=-0.52, P=.018) to IC50 values. Furthermore, this anti-BCL2 effect was markedly potentiated by concurrent HDAC inhibition with 93% of samples treated with venetoclax and vorinostat and 73% of samples treated with venetoclax and romidepsin showing synergistic effects. These data strongly suggest that concurrent BCL2 and HDAC inhibition may offer synergy in the treatment of patients with advanced CTCL. By using combination therapies and correlating response to gene expression in this way, we hope to achieve more effective and personalized treatments for CTCL.

#### Acknowledgements:

I would like to thank the following people for their outstanding support and encouragement without whom I would not have been able to complete this project and others during my dedicated year of research.

Dr. Michael Girardi, for being an incredible mentor over the past two years, for providing me with the opportunity to engage in cutaneous T-cell lymphoma research, and for incredible insight into research, clinical, and professional questions.

Dr. Julia Lewis, for her training and guidance throughout the year, for her research expertise, for always being the voice of reason, and for her incredible patience in dealing with my questions, comments, and errors.

Kacie Carlson, P.A., for help and patience throughout the year, and especially for her help and skill in obtaining patient samples.

Inger Christensen, R.N., for her amazing stories and photos, constant smile, and expertise.

Dr. Francine Foss, for constant support, mentorship, and including me in her many clinical research projects.

Dr. Jason Weed, the Yale medical student who started this project, for convincing me that no other project could compare, for his tireless work in starting this project, and for helping train a new researcher while on rotation.

Fatima Mirza, for her help throughout the year, especially during late night sorts

Dr. John Forrest, Ms. Donna Carranzo, and Ms. Mae Geter for making funding and research coordination seamless and clear.

Alyssa Parpia, thank you for being my rock, none of this would be possible without you.

## **Table of Contents**

Introduction	1
Diagnosis, Prognosis, and Current Therapies	1
Genetic Alterations in CTCL	5
Inhibition of Apoptosis, BCL2, and Venetoclax	8
Statement of Purpose	13
Methods	14
Results	
CTCL patient population and peripheral blood analysis	
CTCL patient samples show highly variable sensitivity to venetoclax in vitro	23
Baseline BCL2 mRNA expression predicts in vitro sensitivity to venetoclax	
Combination inhibition of BCL2 and histone deacytelase results in synergistic killing of CTCL cells from patient samples	
BCL2 family member expression changes in response to HDAC inhibition	35
Discussion	
Appendix	41
References	59

#### Introduction

#### Diagnosis, Prognosis, and Current Therapies

Cutaneous T-cell lymphoma (CTCL) is a rare form of non-Hodgkin lymphoma of the skin-homing CD4+ memory T-cells. CTCL is a group of malignancies with a variety of clinical manifestations, the majority of which may be categorized along the mycosis fungoides (MF) and Sézary syndrome spectrum. The overall annual incidence of CTCL in the United States is 6.4 cases per million persons, as calculated using Surveillance, Epidemiology, and End Results (SEER) registry data.<sup>1</sup> CTCL makes up 71% of all primary cutaneous lymphoma cases and the remaining 29% are predominantly B-cell derived neoplasms.<sup>2,3</sup> In its early stages, mycosis fungoides (MF) is typically an indolent disease characterized by localized skin patches, plagues and tumors, comprising of 50% of all CTCL cases. In contrast, Sézary syndrome (SS) is a more aggressive form of CTCL presenting with erythroderma, and frequently, involvement of the lymph nodes, spleen, and liver. As the disease progresses, new lesions may spread, and existing lesions may enlarge in both size and thickness. In advanced disease, such as leukemic CTCL, malignant T-cells may predominate the peripheral lymphocyte compartment, or invade the viscera.<sup>4</sup> In cases of advanced disease the loss of the normal T-cell receptor (TCR) diversity leads to significant immunosuppression, leading to a high incidence of opportunistic infections, and mortality.<sup>5</sup>

Diagnosing CTCL has been a consistent struggle for physicians and patients since it was first described in 1806. While classically MF presents as well demarcated patches involving sun-protected skin in a "bathing-suit" distribution, there is significant overlap in clinical features with benign dermatoses, such as eczema or psoriasis.<sup>4,6</sup> Additionally, there may be alterations in pigmentation—either hypo- or hyper-pigmentation—and changes in hair growth patterns, such as alopecia.<sup>4,6</sup> Initial diagnosis thus relies on biopsy. Histologically, MF is characterized by epidermotropism with Pautrier's microabscesses; but much like the clinical picture, the findings on biopsy show high degree of variability, and may resemble benign inflammatory disorders such as pityriasis lichenoides, granuloma annulare, gyrate erthema, or lichen planus. This ambiguity in biopsy results frequently leads to the need for multiple biopsies and a delayed diagnosis, taking an average of 6 years from the initial presentation.<sup>7</sup>

This uncertainty in both clinical and histopathological diagnoses has led to the development of more sensitive and specific tests. CTCL features a T-cell clone which may be detected via polymerase chain reactions (PCR) of the T-cell receptor within the skin (i.e. fresh, frozen, or formalin-fixed paraffin-embedded biopsy specimens), the peripheral blood, or lymph node. This test, however, has limited utility due to the low concentration of malignant cells, leading to falsenegatives and the frequent presence of oligoclonal expansion in other inflammatory disorders, resulting in false positives.<sup>7–10</sup> Despite these limitations, the identification of the same clone from two biopsy sites provides a more specific diagnostic test for MF.<sup>7,11</sup> Newer techniques to assess T-cell clonality such as high throughput sequencing show improved sensitivity for detection of malignancy.<sup>6,7,12</sup> The rapid identification of CTCL upon presentation is essential to improving clinical outcomes, as increased length of time to diagnosis correlates with decreased survival.<sup>13</sup>

The identification of the prototypical Sézary cells, with their distinct cerebriform nuclei, was initially the essential diagnostic test for blood involvement, and remains within the 2007 update of the International Society for Cutaneous Lymphomas (ISCL) and the European Organization for Research and Treatment of Cancer (EORTC) guidelines for diagnosis and staging of CTCL.<sup>14</sup> The ability to identify the cell surfaces markers of circulating T-cells, specifically with the phenotype CD4+ CD7- and/or CD26-, on peripheral blood flow cytometry has improved identification of peripheral malignant T-cell populations. Flow cytometry has also proved useful in the identification of clonality via the guantification of TCR  $\beta$  chain variable region (TCR-V $\beta$ ) family usage.<sup>15,16</sup> The practical application of TCR-V $\beta$  analysis is hindered by the high degree of variability among expression TCRs, and the limited number of V $\beta$  antibodies present in commercial assays, though the absence of V $\beta$  reactivity to a given assay can also be used as an indirect marker of clonality.<sup>17</sup> Gibson et al. propose new criteria for staging of blood involvement that includes tests for clonality such as the aforementioned TCR-PCR and TCR-Vβ flow cytometry analysis.<sup>18</sup>

The rapid and accurate diagnosis of CTCL in the skin and blood is critical for proper treatment. While patients with skin-limited patch disease, classified as

stage IA, have similar life expectancies as the general population a 5-year survival rate of 94-100%, blood and lymph node involvement are independent predictors of poor survival outcomes.<sup>19–21</sup> In advanced stages, CTCL is a fatal disease that is incurable with conventional therapies, with a 0-18% 5- year survival rate among stage IV-B patients.<sup>20,22</sup> Additional factors associated with worse prognosis include elevated lactate dehydrogenase, increased age, large cell transformation, degree of peripheral blood involvement, and the folliculotropic-MF variant.

While other lymphoproliferative diseases, such as ALL or CLL, may be risk stratified by cytogenetic findings, no similar criteria exists in CTCL. Extensive work has been performed to identify patterns in genetic alterations and expression that correlate to worse survival. Cluster analysis of genetic expression from skin biopsies of CTCL patients led to the identification of three patient clusters consisting of earliest stage disease (stages I-A and I-B), more extensive disease (stages I-B and III), and tumor type disease (stage IIB), of which the two latter clusters were associated with worse treatment response and survival.<sup>23,24</sup>

Treatment strategies for CTCL are as heterogeneous as the disease itself. The site of disease and the degree of involvement, as well as patient and physician preference will largely dictate the specific prescribed course. For skinlimited disease such as MF, skin-directed treatments are preferred, such as high potency topical corticosteroids, phototherapy, nitrogen mustard-based therapies and radiation therapy. In the case of more advanced disease such as extensive plaque, tumor, and/or leukemic CTCL, systemic therapies are indicated. These include extracorporeal photopheresis, interferon-base therapies, bexarotene, and methotrexate. With rare exceptions in cases of hematopoietic cell transplantation,<sup>25</sup> the overall response rates for novel agents including retinoids, HDAC inhibitors, and pralatrexate range from 30-50% and are generally not durable.<sup>26</sup> There remains an unmet medical need for new and more effective treatments, which the work of this thesis aims to address.

#### Genetic Alterations in CTCL

Recent studies<sup>5,27–30</sup> have made significant strides in our understanding of the molecular pathogenesis of CTCL, most notably via exome sequencing and expression analysis. These analyses have shown a predominance of gene copy number alterations (GCNA) over single nucleotide variant (SNV) mutations, without evidence of common chromosomal translocations. The preponderance of GCNAs among CTCL patients indicates a significant degree of chromosomal instability. Although Döbbeling *et al.* found both CTCL patient samples and cells lines to lack expression of recombination-activating genes (RAG), the high frequency of focal deletions observed suggest possible involvement of RAG proteins which cause breakpoints in DNA via endonuclease-mediated cleavage, and are necessary for V(D)J (V, variability; D, diversity; J, joining) recombination.<sup>5,31</sup> RAG cleavage sites can be identified by the presence of RAG heptamers, which were found adjacent to greater than 12% of CTCL deletions.<sup>5</sup> leads to disordered mitosis, and high rates of double-stranded DNA breaks. Several germ cell proteins were found to be highly expressed in CTCL cells relative to healthy memory T-cells, and may be responsible for or associated with severe chromosomal instability– in particular, cancer testis genes responsible for the initiation of meiosis, strand breaks and subsequent homologous recombination and the formation of synaptonemal complexes.<sup>32,33</sup>

Other mutations in genes involved in DNA repair and genome maintenance–such as *POT1*, *ATM*, and *BRAC2*–have also been identified as occurring in SS patients, and may also contribute to the high degree of genetic variability in CTCL.<sup>34</sup> *ATM* and *POT1* are involved in telomere maintenance and their derangement may lead to the telomere shortening observed in CTCL. Catastrophic telomere shortening may also lead to chromothripsis, and nearglobal chromosomal changes, such as those observed in CTCL patient cells.<sup>35,36</sup>

SNV mutations, which comprise of <10% of all driver mutations in CTCL, are also of interest in the pathogenesis of CTCL. The number of patients examined via exome sequencing and expression analysis limits power in genetic studies, which require cohorts including a minimum of 200 samples for accurate and complete identification.<sup>37</sup> Despite these limitations, point mutations have been put forth as likely driver mutations, including within *CD28*. Alternatively, genetic shuffling may result in a fusion product, for example, the CD28-CTLA4 protein that can cause constitutive activation of T-cells.<sup>38</sup> Other common mutations observed in CTCL patient cohorts include *RHOA*, *BRAF*, *STAT5B*, *PLCG1* and *NFKB2*.<sup>5</sup> A new analysis of published CTCL sequencing data

suggests that the number of SNV driver mutations is greater than previously reported. Among these are 5 genes not previously associated with another malignancy: *ARHGEF3*, *CSNK1A1*, *RLTPR*, *PTPRN2*, and *RARA*.<sup>37</sup>

The categories of genetic alterations include changes in the behavior of the malignant T-cell population and their imprint on the immune system, which suggest clustering under three major pathways: constitutive T-cell activation (e.g. *STAT3*, *STAT5B*, *CARD11*, *CD28*); resistance to apoptosis/cell cycle dysregulation (e.g. *MYC*, *FAS*, *CDKN2A*, *TP53*, *RB1*); and DNA structural dysregulation/chromatin remodeling or repair (e.g. *ARID1A*, *DNMT3A*) (Figure 1).



Figure 1: Pathways of the identified driver genetic alterations in CTCL identified by exome sequencing. Genetic alterations in CTCL can grouped in three categories: T-cell activation, cell cycle release/apoptosis inhibition, and chromatic remodeling. Credit: Michael Girardi.

With this wellspring of new information, recently discovered and re-

purposed agents targeting pathways or specific gene mutations may be screened

as a patient-specific treatment algorithm is developed. With 30% of drugs in

clinical trials failing due to lack of efficacy, a focus on expanding indications of

new molecular therapies allows us to leverage established safety profiles to fasttrack new treatment options for patients.<sup>39</sup>

#### Inhibition of Apoptosis, BCL2, and Venetoclax

One such opportunity for the repurposing of existing therapies involves the dysregulation of B cell lymphoma-2 (BCL2) driven apoptotic pathways in CTCL. The BCL2 family of proteins is a critical group of proteins involved in the regulation of apoptosis. These proteins further regulate autophagy via the binding of Beclin-1.<sup>40</sup> BCL2 proteins are part of the intrinsic, or mitochondrial, apoptosis pathway in which an apoptotic signal such as damage from free radicals or growth factor starvation leads to programmed cell death (i.e. apoptosis) via caspase activation. The apoptotic signal leads, via BCL2 family proteins, to the permeabilization of the outer mitochondrial membrane, the release of cytochrome c, and the subsequent activation of caspase.<sup>41,42</sup> This is in contrast to the extrinsic apoptotic pathway, in which death receptors activated by signals, such as FAS-ligand or TNF- $\alpha$ , lead to caspase activation, or the perforin/granzyme pathway, which leads to cell death by either caspase activation (granzyme B) or, independent of capase, via direct DNA damage (granzyme A).<sup>43,44</sup>

The BCL2 family is traditionally defined by the presence of conserved residue sequences known as BCL2 homology (BH) motifs, of which there are four (BH1-4), though more recent findings suggests that BH motifs are not essential to the function or characterization of BCL2 family proteins.<sup>45,46</sup> The BCL2 family can be divided up into three groups: the anti-apoptotic proteins (e.g.

BCL2, BCL-XL, MCL1, BCL-w), the multiregion pro-apoptotic proteins (e.g. BAX, BAK, BIK, BID) which are composed of multiple BH motifs, and the BH3-only proapoptotic proteins (e.g. BIM, BAD, NOXA, HRK, BLK, BMF, PUMA).<sup>41</sup> The BH3only proteins may act in two ways: as a sensitizer, in which they bind to antiapoptotic proteins, or as activators, which may bind to either anti-apoptotic proteins or the multiregion pro-apoptotic proteins.<sup>47</sup> Twenty-five BCL2 family proteins have been discovered to date.<sup>48</sup>

Anti-apoptoic proteins such as BCL2 or BCL-XL are mitochondrialmembrane bound or membrane bound upon activation. These proteins bind and sequester the BH3- only pro-apoptotic proteins such as BIM. In the presence of a death signal, the sensitizer BH3-only pro-apoptotic proteins (such as BMF) bind to anti-apoptotic proteins (such as BCL2) releasing activator BH3-only proapoptotic proteins (such as BIM). These proteins then in turn bind to multidomain, pro-apoptotic proteins (such as BAX or BAK) which oligomerize to form pores in the mitochondrial membrane, resulting in the release of cytochrome c and caspase activation. The activation or inhibition of apoptosis depends on the specific ratios of pro- and anti- apoptotic proteins.<sup>41</sup>

CTCL cells exhibit a high degree of resistance to apoptosis, even in the presence of programmed-cell death inducing signals, and, as described above, CTCL cells exhibit multiple genetic alterations which explain this behavior. Four of the common gene alterations identified in CTCL are *STAT3* amplifications, *STAT5B* amplifications, and *P53* deletions; the frequency of which was previously validated by our group in the development of a new diagnostic tool, an

11-gene FISH panel.<sup>49</sup> Each of these mutations has been linked to the inhibition of apoptosis through the up-regulation of *BCL2* transcription, in turn leading to increased BCL2 activity and dependence.<sup>50–57</sup> Additionally point mutations have been identified in the *ITPR1* gene, which is associated with increased risk of breast cancer, and involved in BCL2 activity and regulation.<sup>58</sup> The tendency of CTCL towards inhibition of apoptosis, and the putative trend towards increased BCL2 activity in CTCL, makes inhibition of BCL2 an attractive therapeutic target.



Figure 2: Genetic alterations in CTCL, leads to increased BCL2 activity, and resistance to apoptosis. *STAT3* amplifications, *STAT5B* amplifications, *P53* deletions, and *Fas* alterations result in decreased apoptosis.

Venetoclax (ABT-199) is a BH3-mimetic, BCL2 selective inhibitor without

additional cross-reactivity with BCL-XL, BCL-W, or MCL1.<sup>59</sup> Venetoclax (ABT-

199) is a unique agent as a BCL2 inhibitor due to its specificity. Other so-called

"BCL2 inhibitors" available for research purposes are not specific for BCL2 as

they have been shown to also affect BCL-XL and/or MCL1. The most promising

of these inhibitors was navitoclax (ABT-263) which showed impressive preclinical data in BCL2 dependent lymphoid malignancies. Further clinical development of navitoclax was restricted due to dose-limiting thrombocytopenia as a result of additional inhibition of BCL-XL, which is essential for platelet survival. ABT-263 was thus re-engineered to bind exclusively to the BCL2 binding pocket, and clinical trials have borne out its potent efficacy in the inhibition of BCL2. Venetoclax was first approved by the U.S. FDA in 2016, received accelerated approval for the treatment of relapsed or refractory CLL with 17p deletion, and is the only BCL2 inhibitor that has received approval by the U.S. FDA for clinical use.<sup>60</sup> Venetoclax is also currently undergoing trials for follicular lymphoma, diffuse large B cell lymphoma, acute myeloid leukemia, multiple myeloma, Waldenstrom macroglobulinemia, and NHL (excluding CTCL).





The potential for BCL2 inhibition in the treatment of CTCL may extend beyond its use as a monotherapy. Combined inhibition of BCL2 members and HDACs has shown synergistic effects in CTCL<sup>61</sup> and other malignancies, including mantle cell lymphoma<sup>62</sup> and glioblastoma.<sup>63</sup> Romidepsin and vorinostat are HDAC inhibitors<sup>64</sup> which have widespread effects including modulation of gene expression, induction of cellular differentiation, and modulation of apoptosis effector genes.<sup>65</sup> One mechanism of action of apoptosis is via alterations in the expression of the intrinsic apoptosis pathway, namely the BCL2 family genes,<sup>66– <sup>69</sup> including upregulation of pro-apoptotic factors such as BID and BIM, and down regulation of the anti-apoptotic factors such as BCL-XL and MCL1.<sup>70–72</sup></sup>

Through in vitro testing of CTCL patient-derived blood samples, we demonstrate the potential of BCL2 inhibition by venetoclax as a novel treatment for CTCL. Furthermore, we reveal that this effect is synergistically potentiated via HDAC inhibition afforded by romidepsin or vorinostat. These results suggest that BCL2 inhibition, alone or in combination with HDAC inhibition, represents a viable novel strategy in the treatment of advanced CTCL with blood involvement.

#### Statement of Purpose

Validate BCL2 as a potential target for the treatment of CTCL

Prior to my arrival in the Girardi Lab, Jason Weed (YSM 2017) led efforts in designing and implementing an *in vitro* targeted dry testing platform for leukemic CTCL, leading to the identification of several candidate drugs for further testing, the most promising among which was venetoclax. We aim to test the *in vitro* sensitivity of venetoclax on an expanded patient cohort in order to validate BCL2 as a potential therapeutic target.

# Associate expression of BCL2 family genes to the in vitro patient sample sensitivity to venetoclax

In order to validate the putative mechanism of action of venetoclax in the killing of CTCL cells—inhibition of BCL2—we sought to associate genetic expression of *BCL2* and other BCL2 family members to the sensitivity of venetoclax. Additionally we sought to identify ratios of expression of BCL2 family members that predict sensitivity to venetoclax.

#### Identify synergistic combinations of therapies

We hypothesize that drugs which alter genetic expression of BCL2 family members, such as the HDAC inhibitors, vorinostat and romidepsin, will synergize with venetoclax for more efficient killing of CTCL cells, with the hope that in clinical practice, such combinations will limit both resistance and systemic toxicities.

#### Methods

#### Patient Samples

Blood samples were obtained from CTCL patients at the Yale Cancer Center, receiving treatment either at the Yale Photopheresis Center or at the Yale-New Haven Hospital Smilow Cancer Hospital. Written informed consent was obtained from all subjects in accordance with the Yale Human Investigational Review Board. Approximately 45 mL of peripheral blood was obtained from consenting patients and healthy donors and collected in lithium heparin tubes (BD Vacutainer). The whole blood was diluted in a 3:1 ratio with phosphate-buffered saline (PBS), and peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMC) were separated from whole blood using SepMate<sup>™</sup>. 15 mL of Ficoll (GE Healthcare Ficoll-Paque Premium) was placed at the bottom of SepMate<sup>™</sup>-50 tubes and diluted blood was layered on top. The SepMate<sup>™</sup>-50 tubes were then centrifuged for 20 minutes at 1200g at room temperature. Buffy coats were isolated and washed with PBS with 2% fetal bovine serum (FBS) in 15 mL conical tubes, centrifuged for 8 minutes at 300g at room temperature, resuspended in PBS with 2% FBS, rewashed in PBS with 2% FBS and centrifuged again for 8 minutes at 300g at room temperature to minimize residual Ficoll. The pellet was then re-suspended in RPMI and counted using hemocytometer. CD4+ T-cells were selected by Miltenyi Biotec (Bergisch Gladbach, Germany) MACS CD4+ negative selection kit per the manufacturer's protocol and supplemented with antibodies to select for CD26- and/or CD7- cells, depending on the known aberrant phenotype of the patient, as measured by the patient's most recent peripheral blood flow cytometry.

Aliquots of unfractionated PBMC and purified samples were obtained to assess purity and verify expression of phenotypic markers. Additional aliquots of purified samples (minimum 500 000 cells) were obtained and lyzed for RNA analysis using Qiagen RNEasy (see below). Following isolation, cells were cultured in RPMI 1640 medium supplemented with 10% heat-inactivated FBS, glutamine (2mM), penicillin (100µ/mL), and streptomycin (100µg/mL), as well as IL2 (10ng/mL), IL7 (5ng/mL), IL15 (10ng/mL), and IL13 (10ng/mL; all cytokines from R&D Systems) at 37°C, 5% CO<sub>2</sub>, and 95% humidity.

#### Cell Viability Assay

Following isolation of the desired cell population, cells were incubated in quadruplicate at a density of 100cells/ $\mu$ L in 100 $\mu$ L of media, for a total of 10<sup>5</sup> cells/well, in a black optical 96-well plate. In order to limit effects from uneven evaporation across the plate, cells were not plated in the exterior two rows of wells, and instead filled with 100  $\mu$ L of media. In order to ensure an equal concentration of cells across the plate, cells were continuously mixed using gentle pipetting throughout the plating process.

Cells were incubated for 72 hours with venetoclax (3 nM to 100  $\mu$ M), romidepsin (0.1 nM to 10 nM), and/or vorinostat (0.1  $\mu$ M to 10 $\mu$ M). The CellTiter-Glo® Luminescent Cell Viability Assay (Promega, WI, USA) was used to measure the number of viable cells in culture based on quantitation of the ATP present. Plates were read using the Perkin Elmer Victor Light Luminescence Counter (Waltham, MA, USA). Drug concentrations were applied in approximate half-log10 increments to patient samples, and in 2-fold increments for cell lines. Cell luminescence was normalized to a vehicle control containing 0.2% DMSO and corrected for media.

Stocks of 50nM venetoclax, 20mM vorinostat, and 20nM romidepsin from ApexBio (Houston, TX, USA) were prepared in DMSO and stored at -20°C. Campthothecin (10µM) from Sigma (St. Louis, MO, USA) was used a positive control for both the Viability Assay and the Caspase-3/7 Assay.

#### Caspase-3/7 Assay

Patient samples were incubated for 1-48 hours as described above in the Cell Viability Assay. Following incubation, the Promega Caspase-Glo® 3/7 assay (Madison, WI, USA) was used to quantitate caspase activity, as per the manufacturer's protocol. Plates were read using a Perkin Elmer Victor X Light Luminescence Counter.

#### Flow Cytometry Analysis

Unfractionated PBMC and isolated malignant T-cell populations were analyzed using flow cytometry. All samples were matched with an isotype control. The following monoclonal antibodies were included: CD3 from BD Biosciences (San Jose, CA, USA); CD4, CD7, and CD26 from eBioscience (San Diego, CA, USA); and TCR-Vβ from Beckman Coulter (Brea, CA, USA). Cells were blocked with human TruStain FcX<sup>™</sup> from BioLegend (San Diego, CA, USA) for 10 minutes then incubated with selected antibodies for 20min at 4°C. Cells were then washed three times and fixed in 1% paraformaldehyde. Flow cytometry was conducted on the Stratedigm-13 from Stratedigm Inc. (San Jose, CA, USA). All flow cytometric data were analyzed using FlowJo software (v10; FlowJo, LLC).





#### Cell Lines

MyLa 2059,<sup>73</sup> Sez4,<sup>74</sup> HH,<sup>75</sup> and Hut78<sup>76</sup> are well established CTCL cell lines. MyLa 2059 and HH were cultured in RPMI 1640 medium supplemented with 10% heat-inactivated FBS, glutamine (2mM), penicillin 100µ/mL, and streptomycin (100µg/mL) at 37°C, 5% CO<sub>2</sub>, and 95% humidity. Sez4 was cultured in RPMI 1640 medium supplemented with 10% heat-inactivated FBS, glutamine (2mM), penicillin 100µ/mL, and streptomycin (100µg/mL), as well as IL2 (20ng/mL; R&D Systems) at 37°C, 5% CO<sub>2</sub>, and 95% humidity. Hut78 was cultured in IMDM medium supplemented with 20% heat-inactivated FBS, glutamine (2mM), penicillin 100 $\mu$ /mL, and streptomycin (100 $\mu$ g/mL) at 37°C, 5% CO<sub>2</sub>, and 95% humidity. All media and supplements were obtained from Invitrogen (Carlsbad, CA, USA).

#### Statistical analysis

For the Cell Viability Assay and Caspase-3/7 assays, each drug concentration was performed in quadruplicate, and the mean values were plotted with their respective standard deviation. The mean inhibitor concentration was determined using GraphPad Prism (Version 7.01). Patient samples were grouped using hierarchical clustering with Ward's method<sup>77</sup> in R (Version 3.0.1). Combination index (CI) values and standard errors were calculated using the Chou-Talalay method<sup>78</sup> in Microsoft Excel.

#### Quantitative Real-Time Reverse-Transcriptase-PCR

RNA was extracted using the All-Prep DNA/RNA Micro Kit for patient samples, or with the All-Prep DNA/RNA Mini Kit for cell lines from Qiagen (Hilden, Germany) as per the manufacturer's specifications. RNA was quantified using the BioTek Epoch spectrophotometer. 2µg of RNA was converted to cDNA using the High Capacity Reverse Transcription Kit from Applied Biosystems (Foster City, CA, USA) per the manufacturer's instructions. Patient cDNA samples were then pre-amplified using the Applied Biosystems TaqMan® Pre-Amplification Master Mix as per the manufacturer's instructions. Gene expression was quantified using the TaqMan® primers and Gene Expression Master Mix and the Applied Biosystems 7500 Real Time PCR System. Samples were characterized in duplicates. Obtained Ct values were normalized to HPRT1 expression and expression differences relative to healthy controls were calculated using  $RQ = 2^{-\Delta\Delta Ct}$ .

#### Results

#### CTCL patient population and peripheral blood analysis

To begin to assess the potential of the BCL2 inhibitor venetoclax in the treatment of CTCL with blood involvement (B1 or B2), peripheral blood samples were obtained from 25 patients diagnosed with CTCL who have a malignant cell population measured by flow cytometry. Patients were classified by their initial diagnosis as erythrodermic/Sézary syndrome (13/25), mycosis fungoides (10/25), or folliculotropic MF (2/25) (Table 1). Patient treatment statuses ranged from extracorporeal photopheresis (ECP) with or without adjunct therapies (18/25), to multimodal therapies (6/25), to cytoreductive therapy (1/25). Each patient sampled underwent clinical flow cytometry, from which blood parameters were calculated (Table 2). Patients were additionally tested for clonality by either PCR based T-cell receptor (TCR) gene rearrangement studies or the presence of a clonal V $\beta$  antigen detectable by flow cytometry, with 25/25 patient samples positive for clonality based on one or both tests. Eight patients were classified as B1, and the remainder were classified as B2 based on the 2007 ISCL classification<sup>14</sup> and the 2016 Gibson et al. criteria.<sup>18</sup>

Table 1. Summary of CTCL patients' peripheral blood flow cytometric parameters. Abnormal cell phenotype identified by flow cytometry as phenotypically atypical: TCR-Vβ positive if >50% of the population of atypical cells express a single Vβ, or by indirect evidence, if there is less than 20% expression of the entire 27 Vβ antibody panel.<sup>18</sup> PCR positive if ≥1 of 3 PCR reactions identifies a clone. B-stage based on ISCL classification<sup>14</sup> and the 2016 criteria proposed by Gibson et al.<sup>18</sup> Patients staged as B2 have elevated absolute CD3+ or CD3+ CD4+ cell counts, with the upper limits of normal defined as greater than 2245 cells/µl and greater than 1612 cells/ µl, respectively. CD4+CD7- and CD4+ CD26- percent specifications are defined as percent of peripheral blood mononuclear cells (lymphocytes and monocytes).

Pt ID	Sorted Abnormal Cell Population	TCR-Vβ +	Vβ gene identified	PCR +	CD4/CD8 Ratio	CD4+ CD7- %	CD4+ CD26- %	Stage
1	CD3+ CD4+ CD7- CD26-	Yes	20	Yes	8.37	19.7	14.1	B1
2	CD3+ CD4+ CD26-	Yes	2	Yes	179.0	8.6	80.2	B2
3	CD3+ CD4+ CD26-	Yes	12	Yes	2.12	8.9	34.3	B2
4	CD3+ CD4+ CD7- CD26-	Yes	Indirect	No	8.11	14.3	38.5	B2
5	CD3+ CD4+ CD26-	Yes	16	Yes	15.6	10	71.5	B2
6	CD3+ CD4+ CD7- CD26-	Yes	1	Yes	28.69	86.2	84.5	B2
7	CD3+ CD4+ CD7- CD26-	Yes	13.6	None	56.81	83.9	58.7	B2
8	CD3+ CD4+ CD7- CD26-	Yes	12	Yes	24.78	54.9	71.4	B2
9	CD3+ CD4+ CD7- CD26-	N/A	N/A	Yes	10.22	38.9	36.5	B2
10	CD3+ CD4+ CD7- CD26-	Yes	13.1	Yes	7.06	44.3	25.5	B2
11	CD3+ CD4+ CD26-	Yes	13.6	Yes	9.66	11.4	46	B2
12	CD3+ CD4+ CD26-	Yes	Indirect	Yes	5.18	1.9	48.5	B2
13	CD3+ CD4+ CD7- CD26-	Yes	21.3	Yes	59.63	89.8	88.7	B2
14	CD3+ CD4+ CD26-	No	None	Yes	4.45	16.2	4.8	B1
15	CD3+ CD4+ CD7- CD26-	Yes	Indirect	Yes	6.95	63.9	62.6	B2
16	CD3+ CD4+ CD7- CD26-	Yes	Indirect	Yes	20.02	87.2	76.3	B2
17	CD3+ CD4+ CD7- CD26-	Yes	7.2	Yes	4.7	30.4	33.8	B2
18	CD3+ CD4+ CD7- CD26-	Yes	7.2	Yes	3.74	27.4	26.0	B1
19	CD3+ CD4+ CD7- CD26-	No	None	No	1.21	20.6	22.5	B1
20	CD3+ CD4+ CD7- CD26-	Suspicion	Indirect	Yes	1.63	22.5	24.5	B1
21	CD3+ CD4+ CD7- CD26-	Suspicion	5.3	None	4.75	69.6	71.8	B2
22	CD3+ CD4+ CD7- CD26-	Suspicion	17	Yes	1.75	19.9	18.5	B1
23	CD3+ CD4+ CD26-	Yes	2	Yes	27.91	51.1	89.5	B2
24	CD3+ CD4+ CD7- CD26-	Suspicion	Indirect	Yes	1.3	23.7	23.8	B1
25	CD3+ CD4+ CD7- CD26-	No	None	Yes	8.87	24.9	19.1	B1

Table 2. Summary of patient characteristics.								
Pt ID	Sex	Age	CTCL Subtype	Current Therapy	Previous Therapy			
1	М	73	FMF	ECP	None			
2	М	84	SS	Brentuximab, vorinostat	PUVA, ECP, vorinostat, MTX, bexarotene, IFNα -2b, romidepsin, gemcitabine/doxorubicin, alemtuzumab,			
3	М	66	SS	ECP	NB-UVB, topical steroids			
4	М	85	SS	ECP	Topical steroids			
5	F	71	SS	Gemcitabine	ECP, bexarotene, topical steroids, IFNα-2b, vorinostat, romidepsin, belinostat			
6	М	73	SS	Pralatrexate	Romidpesin, ECP, bexarotene, topical steroids			
7	F	61	SS	ECP, bexarotene	Topical steroids, phototherapy			
8	М	77	SS	Romidepsin, vorinostat	ECP, NB-UVB			
9	М	70	SS	Pralatrexate	Romidepsin, vorinostat, mechlorethamine, ECP			
10	М	71	MF	ECP, bexarotene	NB-UVB, topical steroids			
11	F	79	SS	ECP, bexarotene, vorinostat, INFα-2b	Topical steroids			
12	F	64	SS	ECP, bexarotene	Topical steroids			
13	F	76	SS	ECP	None			
14	М	61	MF	ECP, NB-UVB	None			
15	М	67	SS	ECP, bexarotene	None			
16	F	40	FMF	ECP, bexarotene	NB-UVB, TSEBT			
17	М	66	SS	ECP, bexarotene, NB- UVB, topical steroids	None			
18	F	64	MF	ECP, bexarotene, IFNα- 2b, IFNγ-1b	None			
19	М	87	MF	ECP	MTX, bexarotene, topical steroids			
20	М	85	MF	ECP, bexarotene, NB- UVB	Topical steroids			
21	М	70	MF (V)	EPOCH	None			
22	М	77	MF	ECP, bexarotene	NB-UVB, topical steroids			
23	М	52	MF	Gemcitabine	NB-UVB, bexarotene, vorinostat, ECP, IFNα-2b, Romidepsin,			
24	F	62	MF	ECP, bexarotene, NB- UVB, mechlorethamine	Topical steroids			
25	М	62	MF	ECP, bexarotene	Topical steroids			

of motions, above stavistic . . ~ 0

*Abbreviations*: ECP, extracorporeal photopheresis; EPOCH, etoposide, prednisone, vincristine, cyclophosphamide, doxorrubicine; F, female; FMF, folliculotropic mycosis fungoides; IFN, interferon; M, male; MF, mycosis fungoides; MTX, methotrexate; NB-UVB, narrow band ultraviolet-B; PUVA, psoralen ultraviolet light A; SS, Sézary syndrome; TSEBT, total body electron beam therapy; V, visceral involvement.

CTCL patient samples show highly variable sensitivity to venetoclax in vitro

We observed the cytotoxic/cytostatic effects of venetoclax in all 25 CTCL patient samples after 72 hours of incubation as measured by the change in cell viability via media ATP quantitation. Patient samples demonstrated a wide range of sensitivities to venetoclax, with mean 50% inhibitory concentrations (IC50) ranging from picomolar (85 pM) to micromolar (6.6  $\mu$ M) levels. The observed heterogeneity in sensitivity to venetoclax is not dissimilar to the variation observed in T-ALL<sup>79</sup> or CLL.<sup>59</sup> The most sensitive samples compare favorably to pre-clinical studies in B-cell lymphomas, the results of which have since been validated via clinical trial.<sup>60</sup>. In order to better study the significance and origins of the observed variation, we used hierarchical clustering based on their responsiveness to venetoclax to divide the tested samples into two groups, low and high responders. The majority of tested samples (20/25) were defined as high responders with a group mean IC50 of 79.0 nM compared to the low responders (5/25) with a group mean IC50 of 3.2 µM. Dose response curves for three representative samples: the most sensitive, the median, and the most resistant sample, are shown in Figure 5Bi.

Four established CTCL cell lines—MyLa 2059, Sez4, HH, and Hut78 were also analyzed for sensitivity to venetoclax (Figure 5Bii). All four cell lines demonstrated relatively low sensitivity to venetoclax with IC50s of 2.47  $\mu$ M, 7.4  $\mu$ M 10.2 $\mu$ M, and 33.6  $\mu$ M respectively. In addition to the differences in IC50, cells lines and patients were observed to have different patterns in their dose response curves. Cell lines demonstrated a significantly higher Hill slope relative to patient samples (P<.0001) suggesting distinct mechanisms of action between cell lines and patients (Figure 5C). Among patient samples, there was a statistical trend noted between response status and Hill slope (P=.07; data not shown). Hypothesizing an association between tumor burden and increased sensitivity to induction of apoptosis via inhibition of BCL2, we compared the mean inhibitory concentration of venetoclax between patients classified as B1 versus B2 (ISCL Classification)<sup>14</sup>, as well as between patients classified as mycosis fungoides (non-erythrodermic) versus Sézary syndrome (erythrodermic), and found a higher sensitivity in patients with more advanced disease, and in patients with Sézary syndrome (Figure 5D,E).





Figure 5. Cell line and patient samples demonstrate variable sensitivity to venetoclax. Isolated malignant cells from patient samples and 4 human-derived CTCL cell lines were incubated with a range of concentrations of venetoclax for 72 hours from which IC50s and Hill slopes were calculated. The median and mean IC50 for patient samples were 102nM and 833nM, respectively. (A) Patient samples in order of IC50. Patients were grouped into high responders and low

responders using hierarchical cluster analysis. (B) Representative dose response curves for patient samples (Bi), and CTCL cell lines (Bii). (C) Comparison of Hill slopes between patient samples and cell lines. The difference between them would suggest distinct methods of actions. (D) Patient samples are most likely to be sensitive to venetoclax in more advanced disease. Stage based on ISCL classification.<sup>14</sup> (E) Patient samples classified as Sézary syndrome (SS) are more likely than mycosis fungoides (MF) patients to be sensitive to venetoclax.

#### Baseline BCL2 mRNA expression predicts in vitro sensitivity to venetoclax

To study the differences in response to venetoclax among both primary patient samples and cell lines, the baseline genetic expression of four BCL2 family members was measured using quantitative RT-PCR and expressed relative to the mean expression of the healthy controls (Figure 7A). Significant differences were noted in *BCL2* expression between high and low responders as well as high responders and cell lines, while none were observed between low responders and cell lines. Patient samples expressed lowers amounts of *BCL2* than healthy controls, on average 29% less but this difference was not statistically significant (P=.19). Also notable was the similar expression of *BCL2L1* (the gene encoding BCL-XL) among patient samples and cell lines, with both sets demonstrating no difference relative to the healthy controls. Significant differences were noted in the expression of *BCL2L11* (the gene encoding BIM) among cell lines, with high expression noted in Hut78, and low or undetectable expression of *BCL2L11* mRNA in the MyLa, Sez4, and HH lines (Figure 6A).



**Figure 6. Baseline Gene Expression.** (A) Baseline *BCL2L11* expression in the four tested CTCL cell lines, MyLa, HH, and Hut78, measured as a fraction of healthy controls. *BCL2L11* expression was not detected in the HH cell line after 40 cycles of RT-PCR. (B) Baseline expression of *BCL2L1*, *BCL2L11*, *MCL1* and *BAX* in primary patient samples did not correlate to sensitivity to venetoclax.

For the 20 patient samples examined, IC50 values were plotted as a

function of relative expression of BCL2 member mRNA. While a negative

correlation was found between baseline expression of BCL2 and IC50

(Spearman *r*= -0.52, *P*= .018) (Figure 7B), mRNA expression of other BCL2 family members (*BCL2L1*, *MCL1*, *BCL2L11*, *BAX*) did not correlate with the IC50 values (Figure 6B). Furthermore, we examined ratios of expression of *BCL2* to the other tested BCL2 family members and found that higher ratios of *BCL2* to *BCL2L1* correlate with greater sensitivity to venetoclax *in vitro*, while ratios of *BCL2* to *MCL1* and *BCL2* to *BCL2L11* do not (Figure 7C). These results point to the importance of both *BCL2* and *BCL2L1* expression, and indeed relative expression of one another, to the survival of malignant T-cells. Additionally, the limited correlations of both *BCL2* and the *BCL2/BCL2L1* ratio to sensitivity suggest that a more complex relationship between *BCL2* expression and inhibition of apoptosis may exist.



**Figure 7. Baseline gene expression of BCL2 family members and correlation to IC50.** *BCL2*, *BCL2L1*, *MCL1*, and *BCL2L11* were measured in 20 patient samples, 4 cell lines and 3 healthy controls. Results are expressed as a

fraction of the mean of the healthy controls. (A) Baseline expression of *BCL2* was found to differ significantly between high responders and low responders. No difference was found between low responders and cell lines. *BCL2L1* was expressed similarly among all four groups. Decreased *MCL1* expression was noted in cell lines compared to patient samples. (B) *BCL2* mRNA expression may predict response to venetoclax *in vitro*, with higher expression correlating to increased sensitivity. (C) Increased ratios of expression of *BCL2* to *BCL2L1* predicts higher sensitivity to venetoclax.

Combination inhibition of BCL2 and histone deacytelase results in synergistic

### killing of CTCL cells from patient samples

Fifteen of the CTCL patient samples were tested for synergy between venetoclax and two HDAC inhibitors, vorinostat and romidepsin. Each of the three drugs was tested individually and in combination and IC50 values and Hill slopes were calculated. From these dose response curves, the combination index (CI) was calculated using the Chou-Talalay method in Microsoft Excel, with a CI<1 indicating a synergistic interaction<sup>80</sup>. For combinations of venetoclax with either HDAC inhibitor, synergy was observed at the higher dose range (Figure 8A,B).



Figure 8. Combinations of venetoclax with either romidepsin or vorinostat demonstrate synergy in patient derived cultures. (A) Viability curves for venetoclax, vorinostat and their combination for Patient 11. After 72 hours of incubation the viability curves and the combination index were calculated using the Chou-Talalay median-effect equation. Means of the quadruplicates are

shown with standard deviations. (B) Viability curves for venetoclax, romidepsin and their combination for Patient 11. (C) CI and fitted curves for the combination of venetoclax and vorinostat for Patient 11. (D) CI and fitted curves for the combination of venetoclax and romidepsin for Patient 11. (E) Caspase-3/7 activation after 24 hours of incubation of the cell culture derived from Patient 11 with venetoclax, vorinostat, romidepsin and their combinations. All concentrations were studied in quadruplicate and plotted are the means with their respective standard deviations. (F) A significant increase in activation of caspase is seen in higher concentration combinations. Effects are similar for combinations of venetoclax with either vorinostat (Fi), and romidepsin (Fii).

93% of tested samples demonstrated synergy of response with combinations of venetoclax and vorinostat at 10% viability (0.9 fraction affected), while 73% demonstrated synergy of response between venetoclax and romidepsin (Figure 8C,D; Figure 9A; Table 3). No correlation was found between either expression of BCL2 or sensitivity to venetoclax and the degree of synergy (data not shown). Additionally, no differences were found between mycosis fungoides patients or Sézary syndrome patients and degree of synergy, for combinations of venetoclax with either HDAC inhibitor (Figure 9Bi,ii).




In order to investigate the mechanism of action, the induction of apoptosis at 24 hours was measured by caspase 3/7 activation. Dose response curves were again produced for venetoclax, vorinostat, and romidepsin individually and in combination. The effect of combination therapy upon caspase 3/7 activity displayed a dose-dependent action (Figure 8E). Our measurements of caspase activation support the observations made with the cell viability assay regarding the form of interaction between venetoclax and the HDAC inhibitors, in which there are disparate effects at low and high drug concentrations. At low doses of venetoclax and either HDAC inhibitor, antagonism was observed. In contrast, we observed a significant increase in caspase 3/7 activity with combination therapy compared to either drug alone at high doses (Figure 8F). **Table 3:** Calculated combination index at 10% viability (0.9 fraction affected) for each tested patient sample. Synergistic interactions are noted in green, while antagonistic interactions are noted in red, as per the legend (Adapted from Chou<sup>78</sup>). 93% of samples displayed synergy between venetoclax and vorinostat. 73% of samples demonstrated synergy between venetoclax and romidepsin.

Strong Synergy	<0.3
Moderate Synergy	0.3-0.7
Weak Synergy	0.7-0.9
Additive	0.9-1.1
Weak Antagonism	1.1-1.45
Moderate Antagonism	1.45-3.3
Strong Antagonism	>3.3

_	Drug IC50 [n	M]		Combination Index at 10% Viability (± SEM)				
Pt #	Venetoclax	Vorinostat	Romidepsin	Venetoclax + Vorinostat	Venetoclax + Romidepsin			
2	6.467	2569	2.310	0.75 ± 0.09	0.50 ± 0.05			
3	9.607	1254	1.515	0.05 ± 0.24	0.24 ± 0.06			
4	12.11	57.17	7.927	0.13 ± 0.05	0.90 ± 4.10			
5	15.06	1813	6.759	0.63 ± 0.09	1.34 ± 0.20			
6	15.98	2032	15.15	0.39 ± 0.06	0.62 ± 0.07			
7	18.95	2202	2.066	1.75 ± 0.16	1.43 ± 0.29			
8	22.86	1531	1.245	0.52 ± 0.07	0.78 ± 0.20			
10	51.25	1468	1.764	0.92 ± 0.38	0.90 ± 0.27			
11	67.19	4761	4.163	0.32 ± 0.03	0.30 ± 0.03			
12	99.1	1486	8.556	0.59 ± 0.14	1.07 ± 6.28			
13	102	2260	2.138	0.44 ± 0.10	0.58 ± 0.21			
14	115.1	465.7	1.867	0.84 ± 0.22	0.40 ± 0.08			
15	128.9	1266	3.884	0.57 ± 0.46	3.45 ± 29.51			
21	1040	2160	1.357	0.67 ± 0.24	0.42 ± 0.10			
23	2891 5387		2.577	0.65 ± 0.21	0.62 ± 0.49			
			% Synergistic	93	73			

Synergy studies were similarly performed on the cell lines (Figure 10). The only cell line to display significant synergy was MyLa 2059 when venetoclax was combined with vorinostat. In both the HH and Hut78 cells, venetoclax and

vorinostat had antagonistic responses. In combinations of venetoclax and romidepsin, only the HH cell line demonstrated synergistic sensitivity. Unlike the response of patient cells which are well modelled by the Hill and median-effect equations, the cell lines display significant deviations from the expected responses, especially at high doses. This may be attributed to the heterogeneity of the cell lines, which are not necessarily clonal, or to the highly cytotoxic effects of drugs such as romidepsin at higher doses.<sup>26,81</sup> Thus, our ability to detect synergy at these dose ranges is limited.



**Figure 10. Searching for synergy in CTCL cell lines.** Four CTCL cell lines were tested for synergy between venetoclax and vorinostat, and between venetoclax and romidepsin. Cell lines were first incubated with incremental increase of each of the three drugs individually to calculate IC50 values. Next cell

lines were incubated with combinations of each drug in an approximate 1:1 ratio of the calculated IC50 values. Synergy was noted between venetoclax and vorinostat in the MyLa cell line and between venetoclax and with high doses of romidepsin in the HH cell line.

### BCL2 family member expression changes in response to HDAC inhibition

To provide insight into the mechanism of action of synergy and antagonism between venetoclax and the HDAC inhibitors romidepsin and vorinostat, we incubated the four CTCL cell lines for 24 hours with 5µM vorinostat or 5nM of romidepsin before isolation of RNA and measured the relative expression of 7 BCL2 family members compared to a DMSO vehicle control via qRT-PCR (Figure 11A). Following exposure to vorinostat there was a 40-fold increase in BCL2L11 expression and a 12-fold increase in BMF expression. The dramatic increase in *BCL2L11* mRNA is critical to the function of BCL2, which acts to inhibit apoptosis via direct binding to BIM. This shift in balance towards pro-apoptotic factors is not only one of the methods of action of vorinostat, but sheds light on interactions between venetoclax and HDAC inhibition. Furthermore, we were able to detect a statistically significant trend between the change in expression of *BCL2* in response to vorinostat and the calculated combination index at a fraction affected of 0.9 (Figure 11B). MyLa, the only cell line in which *BCL2* expression was increased, was the only cell line to demonstrate significant synergy. Romidepsin caused a 13-fold increase in BMF and 4-fold increase in *BCL2L11* expression. No significant changes in expression of *BCL2* were noted following exposure to romidepsin in any of the three cell



Figure 11. Changes in genetic expression of BCL2 family members following incubation with vorinostat or romidepsin. (A) Significant changes include the increased expression of *BCL2L11*, *BMF*, and *MCL1*. Notable is the 2.7-fold increase in *BCL2* expression in the MyLa cell line with vorinostat. (B) The amount of calculated synergy, represented by the combination index at 0.9 fraction affected (10% viability) was correlated to change in expression of *BCL2* after 24 hours of incubation with 5 $\mu$ M vorinostat, a strong correlation was noted, but only limited conclusions can be drawn, due to the small sample size.

### Discussion

Guided by recent studies<sup>5,27,82–85</sup> that suggest that increased resistance to apoptosis in CTCL is at least partly due to gene alterations that may increase the transcription of BCL2, and encouraged by the success of venetoclax in the treatment of CLL,<sup>86</sup> we sought in this study to explore the potential of venetoclax for the treatment of CTCL. We identified a group of patients, the high responders, with exquisite sensitivity to venetoclax at a mean IC50 of 79.0 nM. This range is comparable to the range of sensitivities, <300 nM previously observed in BCL2 dependent immature CD4- CD8- T-ALL subtypes. Three clinical trials<sup>87–89</sup> investigating the treatment of CLL and NHL found the maximum plasma concentrations for 400mg, 800mg, and 1200mg to be  $2.2\mu$ M,  $3.5\mu$ M and  $4.0\mu$ M. These values far exceeded the *in vitro* mean inhibitory concentrations observed in our study. We are further encouraged as the maximum tolerated dose of venetoclax has not yet been well established, necessitating dose escalation beyond 1200mg.<sup>90,91</sup> Indeed, the most significant adverse events in the trials for CLL were deaths due to tumor lysis syndrome.<sup>92</sup>

Having established the response of primary patient samples to venetoclax *in vitro*, we next searched for a biological assay that would predict sensitivity and distinguish high responders from low responders. BCL2 protein and mRNA expression have been found to have an inverse relationship with sensitivity to venetoclax *in vitro* CLL,<sup>93</sup> NHL,<sup>59</sup> and T-ALL.<sup>79</sup> Our data indicates that a similar relationship exists in CTCL, additionally supported by the significant difference in expression of BCL2 among high and low responders. Other work has shown that

expression of *BCL2L1* and *MCL1* contribute to resistance to venetoclax,<sup>60,70,72,94</sup> but our work suggests that higher expression of either at baseline does not correlate with sensitivity in the patient samples tested.

Previous work<sup>79,95,96</sup> with T-ALL has identified a wide variation in response to venetoclax among cell lines and primary patient samples, wherein T-ALL cells displaying the immature phenotypes CD4- CD8-, such as LOUCY cell line, exhibit BCL2 dependence, and correspondingly submicromolar sensitivity in vitro to venetoclax. In contrast, cell lines with mature phenotypes demonstrate dependency for survival on the protein BCL-XL, and decreased sensitivity to venetoclax with greater than 1µM IC50 values. CTCL itself has been characterized by TCR sequencing<sup>97</sup> as a disease derivative of mature memory Tcells, from which one would predict dependency on BCL-XL. Direct measurements of mitochondrial membrane depolarization<sup>98,99</sup> have highlighted the stark differences in responses to BH3 mimetics between BCL2 and BCL-XL survival-dependent cells. A recent study<sup>100</sup> looked at the BH3 profiles of T-cell lymphomas cell lines, including two examined in our study, MyLa and Hut78. The two cell lines were identified as BCL-XL dependent, which was confirmed in our study, as we measured similar expression of BCL2L1 in all three cells as well as significantly decreased expression of BCL2 and MCL1, relative to normal controls. These findings, along with our observation of poor sensitivity of the three cell lines to the BCL2 selective inhibitor venetoclax, suggest that some CTCL cases are BCL-XL dependent. This interplay of BCL2 and BCL-XL was additionally significant in primary patient samples where the majority of samples

had a higher expression of *BCL2* than *BCL2L1*, and a larger ratio predicted of sensitivity to venetoclax.

Synergy has been described between BCL2 inhibitors with a number of different therapies and in numerous malignancies.<sup>62,63,79,95,101–104</sup> Here, we show evidence of synergy between venetoclax and two HDAC inhibitors vorinostat and romidepsin. Synergy was consistently observed at the higher dose ranges of either HDAC inhibitor indicating a dose-dependent mechanism. Not only did we detect antagonism at low doses, but there was some evidence of direct inhibition of caspase 3/7 activity with administration of either HDAC inhibitor alone. This is consistent with reports on both romidepsin<sup>66</sup> and vorinostat<sup>105</sup> which showed the effects of either drug differ dramatically at low and high dose, including one study where romidepsin was found to inhibit the production of reactive oxygen species at low doses.<sup>68</sup>

The lack of synergy observed in the CTCL cell lines suggests, perhaps unsurprisingly, that expression of and dependence on BCL2 is required for synergistic interactions with other therapies. While in the cell lines the observed synergy can be linked directly to changes in BCL2 expression, the preferential effect observed with vorinostat and venetoclax is likely due to the greater degree of change in the expression of *BCL2L11*. Dissociation of BCL2-BIM complexes have been implicated as the primary mechanism of induction of apoptosis by venetoclax and other BCL2 inhibitors.<sup>21, 46, 68</sup> The low baseline expression of *BCL2L11* in the HH and MyLa cell lines further supports the proposed theory that

39

change in expression of *BCL2L11* is critical to apoptosis by romidepsin, while baseline expression is non-essential to therapeutic effects.<sup>107,108</sup>

In summary, this study supports the clinical implementation of venetoclax as a novel therapy for leukemic CTCL, and further demonstrates a synergistic effect when venetoclax is combined with the HDAC inhibitors romidepsin and vorinostat. The potential for an effective combination oral therapy with venetoclax and vorinostat is also intriguing. Further clinical trials are planned to explore this potential synergy in vivo.

# Appendix

Transplantation in the Treatment of Primary Cutaneous Aggressive Epidermotropic Cytotoxic CD8 Positive T-Cell Lymphoma

(Published in Clinical Lymphoma, Myeloma & Leukemia 2017) Benoit M. Cyrenne, Juliet Fraser Gibson, Antonio Subtil, Michael Girardi, Iris Isufi, Stuart Seropian, Francine Foss

### Abstract

*MicroAbstract:* Several studies have suggested that hematopoietic stem cell transplant (HSCT) may provide a cure for Primary Cutaneous Aggressive Epidermotropic Cytotoxic CD8 positive T-Cell Lymphoma (CD8+ PCAETL). We summarize published literature on this disease and present outcomes of 8 patients with CD8+ PCAETL treated at our institution. In our experience, allogeneic HSCT and the novel agents brentuximab and pralatrexate demonstrate substantial activity against this disease.

### Structured Abstract:

*Background:* Primary Cutaneous Aggressive Epidermotropic Cytotoxic CD8 positive T-Cell Lymphoma (CD8+ PCAETL) is a rare subtype of peripheral T-cell lymphoma with poor outcomes and without a standardized treatment strategy. Allogeneic hematopoietic stem cell transplantation (HSCT) has been suggested as a potential curative therapy. *Methods:* We conducted a retrospective case series. We identified eight patients with the diagnosis of CD8+ PCAETL, four of whom also underwent allogeneic HSCT.

Results: Eight patients were treated at our center with combination chemotherapy and several novel agents, including HDAC inhibitors, Brentuximab, and Pralatrexate. Patients underwent a median of 8.5 treatments prior to HSCT. Six of the eight patients examined, including all four who received a HSCT, were alive at their last follow up.

*Conclusion:* Allogeneic HSCT is a promising treatment modality for CD8+ PCAETL. Given the aggressive nature of this disease and lack of sustained remission with currently available therapies, HSCT should be considered early in the course of treatment. Two novel agents, brentuximab and pralatrexate, demonstrated significant activity against CD8+ PCAETL, and may be incorporated earlier in the treatment course.

# Introduction

Primary Cutaneous Aggressive Epidermotropic Cytotoxic CD8 positive T-Cell Lymphoma (CD8+ PCAETL) comprises 1% of all cases of cutaneous T cell lymphomas. The disease was given provisional status under the umbrella category Peripheral T-Cell Lymphoma Not Otherwise Specified (PTCL-NOS), in the 2005<sup>109</sup>, 2008<sup>110</sup>, and 2016<sup>111</sup> WHO-EORTC classifications. The disease remains a diagnostic challenge as subtypes may lack markers such as CD8 and the  $\alpha\beta$ -TCR<sup>112–114</sup> originally thought to be essential to the diagnosis, and due to histopathologic mimickers of the disease such as lymphomatoid papulosis Type D<sup>115</sup>. PCAETL is characterized by disseminated ulcerative lesions, frequent extra-cutaneous involvement, and a high mortality rate. There exists no standardized treatment algorithm and treatment strategies vary widely among centers. Several studies and case reports have suggested that hematopoietic

Abbreviations: AE, adverse effects; AML, acute myeloid leukemia; ATG, anti-thymocyte globulin; AWD, alive with disease; AWOD, alive without disease; BEAM, carmustine, cytarabine, etoposide, melphalan; BMT, bone marrow transplant; BTX, bexarotene; Bu, busulfan; CD8+ PCAETL, Primary Cutaneous Aggressive Epidermotropic Cytotoxic CD8 positive T-Cell Lymphoma; CHASE, cylophosphamide, cytosine arabinoside, etoposide, and dexamethasone; CHOEP, cylophosphamide, adriamycin, vincristine, etoposide, prednisone; CHOP, cylophosphamide, adriamycin, vincristine, prednisone; CR, complete response; D, dead; DICE, dexamethasone, ifosfamide, cisplatin, etoposide; DHAP, dexamethasone, cytarabine, cisplatin; DLI, donor lymphocyte infusion; DOL, death of lymphoma; ECP, extracorporeal photopheresis; EORTC, European Organisation for Research and Treatment of Cancer; EPOCH, etoposide, prednisone, vincristine, cyclophosphamide, doxorrubicine; F, female; Flu, fludarabine; Gem, gemcitabine; GVHD, graft versus host disease; HDAC, histone deacetylase; HSCT Hyper-CVAD, cyclophosphamide, vincristine, doxorubicine hydrochloride, dexamethasone; ICE, ifosfamide, carboplatin and etoposide; M, male; MCEC, ranimustine, carboplatin, etoposide, cyclophosphamide; MIDLE, methotrexate, etoposide, ifosfamide, mesna, I-asparaginase; MTX, methotrexate; mo, months; N/A, not applicable; ND: Not Documented; NM, nitrogen mustard NR: No Response; PD, progressive disease; PPX, prophylaxis; PR, partial respone; ProMACE-CytaBOM, cyclophosphamide, doxorubicin, etoposide cytozar, bleomycin, vincristine, methotrexate and prednisone; PTX, pralatrexate; PUVA, psoralen ultraviolet light A; Romi, romidepsin; SCT, stem cell transplant; SMILE, dexamethasone, methotrexate, ifosfamide, Lasparaginase, etoposide; TBI, total body irradiation TSEBT, Total skin electron beam therapy; UCTH1, anti-human CD3; WHO, World Health Organization; XRT; radiation therapy; y, years.

stem cell transplant may represent a definitive, and potentially curative therapy<sup>112,116,117</sup>. In this review we present our single-center experience of eight cases of CD8+ PCAETL, including 4 who underwent allogeneic stem cell transplantation, and a review of 18 published cases describing the use of transplant in these patients.

### Methods

We performed a retrospective analysis of all patients with the diagnosis of CD8+ PCAETL treated at the Yale-New Haven Hospital between 2007 and 2017. Patients were included in the analysis if they met the clinical, histopathologic, and molecular criteria for CD8+ PCAETL defined by the 2016 WHO classification, including an epidermotropic proliferation of abnormal cytotoxic CD8+ lymphocytes. Two patients were previously reported as a part of a larger case series<sup>112</sup>. Immunohistochemistry was obtained and included antibodies against the following: CD2, CD3, CD4, CD5, CD7, CD8, CD20, CD30, CD56,  $\beta$ -F1 TIA-1, and/or granzyme B. Demographic information, symptoms, treatment, outcome, and follow-up information were obtained and documented in Tables 1, 2, and 3. Yale University's Institutional Review Board granted exempt status for this retrospective case series.

We conducted a review of the literature to identify previously reported cases where bone marrow or stem cell transplants were used for the treatment of CD8+ PCAETL. A MEDLINE (Ovid), Embase (Ovid), and Web of Science search was performed using the search words "Primary Cutaneous Aggressive Epidermotropic Cytotoxic CD8 positive T-Cell Lymphoma", and the key words "Cutaneous T-Cell Lymphoma", along with "bone marrow transplant", "allogeneic stem cell transplant", "autologous stem cell transplant", and "stem cell transplant". Additional cases were identified using citation searches. A total of 18 cases were identified (Table 5).<sup>112,118–128</sup>

## Results

### Patient Characteristics

We identified eight cases with a diagnosis of CD8+ PCAETL. A complete list of patient characteristics can be found in Table 1. The median age at time of diagnosis was 53 years (range 20 to 77 years). The most common clinical skin presentation was with multiple ulcerated lesions, with one patient unique in only having a single lesion, and another with no ulceration. Lesions were either patch/plaque or tumors, with two patients presenting with both. PET scanning demonstrated FDG avid lymphadenopathy in 5 of 8 patients. One patient had lymph node involvement confirmed by biopsy. A single patient presented with visceral involvement, with diffuse metastasis, including the brain. Bone marrow involvement was done in 5 patients and none showed involvement. Three of eight patients had presence of circulating neoplastic cells on flow cytometry. *Pathology* 

Pathology was consistent among the 8 patients and included presence of epidermitropism and atypical lymphocytes with hyperchromatic nuclei. Invasion of hair follicles was noted in 2 of 8 patients, though hair follicles were not present in all samples. Acanthosis was noted in 2of 8 biopsies. Necrotic keratinocytes with frank ulceration were seen in 4 of 8 samples. Infiltrates extended into the dermal papillae (3 of 8), superficial (5 of 8), mid (3 of 8), deep dermis (2 of 8), and superficial panniculus (1 of 8). Red cell extravasation and mild vascular ectasia were seen in 3 of 8 biopsies. Both small/medium lymphocytes (4 of 8) and large lymphocytes (4 of 8) were noted.

Immunophenotyping was performed on all samples (Table 3, 4). All 8 samples were found to be CD3+, and the majority (7/8) were CD8+ as well. This includes one sample that was found to be positive for both CD4 and CD8. One patient was CD4- and CD8-, though otherwise pathologically identical to the other samples. Samples showed variable expression of CD2, CD5, and CD7. In all samples TIA-1 (7/7) and granzyme (2/2) were expressed. All samples that were tested were positive for the cytotoxic marker  $\beta$ -F1, and negative for  $\gamma\delta$  surface markers.

### Treatment and Outcome

Treatment and outcomes for the 8 patients are summarized in Table 1 and 3, and more detailed information can be found for each individual patient in Table 4. Systemic chemotherapy was used in all but one patient. The only patient not to receive systemic therapy was the only patient without multiple, disseminated lesions. The tumor in this patient regressed following radiation therapy to the area. Other complete responses were achieved with total skin electron beam therapy (TSEBT) (1/4), allogeneic stem cell transplantation (SCT) (3/4), adriamycin, vincristine, prednisone (CHOP) chemotherapy (1/2), vincristine, doxorubicin, cyclophosphamide, and prednisone (EPOCH) chemotherapy (1/4),

gemcitabine based chemotherapy (1/5) and brentuximab therapy (1/4); however, durable responses were observed only with allogeneic SCT or brentuximab therapy. Of the 4 patients who were treated with brentuximab vedotin, 3 had CD30 staining in their tumor cells and the fourth was CD30 negative. Of the four patients who received an allogeneic SCT, two received a matched-related donor (MRD) transplant, one received an unrelated donor (URD) transplant, and one received a double unrelated umbilical cord blood transplant. One patient received two donor lymphocytes infusions. Conditioning among the four patients was either reduced intensity conditioning with fludarabine and buslfan (1/4), or standard myeloablative therapy with total body irradiation (1/4) with either pentostatin (1/4) or fludarabine and cyclophosphamide (1/4). Six patients remain alive, including all four who received a SCT. Four patients with active disease are on salvage chemotherapy and two are without evidence of disease. Of the two patients who died, one died as a result of complications from lymphoma with diffuse visceral involvement, and one due to sepsis. The median follow-up time was 40 months (range 6 to 57 months).

# Tables

Table 1: Patient Cohort Characteristics

Variable	n (%)
Sex (female, male)	5, 3
Median age, y (range)	53 (20-77)
Presentation	
Single Lesion	1 (12.5%)
Multiple Lesions	7 (87.5%)
Patch/plaque	6 (75%)
Tumor	4 (50%)
Ulceration	7 (87.5%)
Lymphadenopathy	5 (62.5%)
Visceral Involvement	1 (12.5%)
Bone marrow involvement	0 (5) (0%)
Circulating tumor cells	3 (37.5%)
B symptoms	0 (0%)
LDH elevated	1 (12.5%)
Therapies	
Median number of therapies	8.5 (1-13)
(range)	
Chemotherapy	7 (87.5%)
СНОР	2 (25%)
EPOCH	4 (50%)
DICE	1 (12.5%)
Hyper CVAD	1 (12.5%)
DHAP	2 (25%)
SMILE	1 (12.5%
MIDLE	1 (12.5%)
Gemcitabine	5 (62.5%)
Pralatrexate	5 (62.5%)
Bendasmutine	2 (25%)
Vinorelbine	2 (25%)
HDAC inhibitors	6 (75%)
Brentuximab	4 (50%)
UCHT1	1 (12.5%)
Denileukin Diftitox	3 (37.5%)
Alemtuzumab	1 (12.5%)
Pembrolizumab	1 (12.5%)
TSEBT	4 (50%)
Radiation	2 (25%)
Allogeneic Transplant	4 (50%)
	1 (12.5%)
Status at Last Follow-up	- (()
Alive without disease	2 (25%)
Alive with disease	4 (50%)
Dead of lymphoma or	2 (25%)
complications	40 (0 474)
Median follow-up time, mo	40 (6-171)
	750/
Overali Survival	10%

# Table 2: Patient Cohort Pathology

lmmunophenotype Markers	Number positive (n)	%
CD2	2 (7)	29
CD3	8 (8)	100
CD4	1 (6)	17
CD5	4 (6)	67
CD7	3 (6)	50
CD8	7 (8)	88
CD30	2 (6)	33
TIA-1	7 (7)	100
Granzyme B	2 (2)	100
γδ-TCR	0 (6)	0
β-F1	6 (6)	100

# Table 3: Summary of Treatment Response

Treatment	Number of patients with Documented	%
	Response, either SD, PR, or CR (n)	Response
EPOCH	3 (4)	75%
Gemcitabine	4 (5)	80%
Pralatrexate	3 (5)	60%
HDAC Inhibitors	0 (6)	0%
Brentuximab	4 (4)	100%
TSEBT	3 (4)	75%
Allogeneic SCT	2 (4)	50%

#### Table 4: Individual patient immunophenotype, treatment, outcome, current status

Pt	Age at diagnosis, y	Immunophenotype	Treatment and Response	ВМТ	Conditioning	Current Status	
1	36	<i>Positive</i> : CD3, CD4, CD8, CD30, TIA-1, Granzyme-B <i>Negative</i> : ND	CHOP (PR), bexarotene (PR), Vorinostat (PD), TSEBT (PR), Denileukin Diftitox (PR), gem/vinorelbine/doxorubicin (PR, d/c due to AE), EPOCH (PD), Romidepsin (PD), PTX (PD), Brentuximab/cyclophosphamid/adriamycin/ prednisone (PR), HSCT (CR)	Allogeneic	Flu/BU	AWD	
2	77	<i>Positive</i> : CD3, CD8, TIA-1, β-F1 <i>Negative</i> : CD2, CD4, CD5, CD7, CD20, CD30, CD56	XRT (CR)			AWD	
3	52	Positive: CD3, CD5, CD8, TIA-1, $\beta$ -F1 Negative: CD2, CD4, CD7, CD30	PTX (PR), XRT (PR), gem/doxorubicin (PR), TSEBT(PD), romidepsin (PD), ICE (PD), CHOP (CR), HSCT (relapse), bendamustine and brentuximab (SD)	Allogeneic	ТВІ	AWD	
4	54	Positive: CD3, CD8 Negative: CD2, CD5	TSEBT (PR), ECP (PD), Hyper-CVAD (PD), DICE (PD), XRT (PD)			DOL	
5	61	Positive: CD2, CD3, CD5, CD7, CD45RO, CD56, TIA- 1 Negative: CD4, CD8	TSEBT (PR), PTX (PD), EPOCH (PR)			AWD	
6	50	Positive: CD2, CD3, CD8, TIA-1, $\beta$ -F1 Negative: CD4, CD7, CD30	Vorinostat (PD), romidepsin (PD), denileukin diftitox/bexarotene (PR), gem (PD), alemtuzumab (PD), brentuximab (PR, d/c due to AE), peg- interferon/mechlorethamine (PD), PTX (PR), pembrolizumab (PD)			D, sepsis	
7	20	<i>Positive</i> : CD3, CD5, CD7, CD8, TIA-1, β-F1 <i>Negative</i> : CD2, CD4, CD30	PTX (PR), romidepsin (PD), gem (PD), UCHT1 (PD), EPOCH (PR), bendasmutine (PD), DHAP (SD), TSEBT (CR), MIDLE (PR), gem/vinorelbine/doxorubicin, HSCT (CR)	Allogeneic	Cyclophosphamide /flu/TBI	AWOD	
8	65	Positive: CD3, CD5, CD7, CD8, CD30, TIA-1, Granzyme B, <i>Negative</i> : CD2, CD4	EPOCH (CR), romidepsin (PD), cyclophosphamide (PD), gem/oxaliplatin (CR), HSCT (relapse), EPOCH (PD), DHAP (PD), DLI (PD), brentuximab (CR)	Allogeneic, DLI	Pentostatin/TBI	AWOD	

Table 5: Summary of c	ases from literature
-----------------------	----------------------

Reference	n	Type of transplantation	Age, years	Sex	Sx if specified	Immunophenotype	Previous Treatment	Conditioning	RR	Response duration, months	GVHD PPx	Current Status/Follow-up Information
Agnarsson, 1990 <sup>118</sup>	2	Autologous	38	F	Widespread papulonodules; chronic patches and psoriasiform plaques	Positive: CD3, CD5, CD7, CD8, Ia Negative: CD2, CD4, CD25, CD30, T9	Interferon alfa 2b, topical NM, MTX	ND	CR, relapse	ND	ND	Relapsed, treated with PUVA, alive with stable disease 36mo after diagnosis
		Autologous	62	F	Widespread papulonodules; chronic patches and psoriasiform plaques	<i>Positive</i> : CD3, CD5, CD7, CD8, <i>Negative</i> : CD2, CD4, CD25, CD30, T9, Ia	Topical NM, TSEBT, isotretinoin, interferon alfa-2b	ND	CR, relapse	ND	ND	Died 50mo after diagnosis
Berti, 1999 <sup>119</sup>	1	BMT	31	Μ	Widespread patches, plaques, papulo-nodules, tumors, necrotic lesions	$\begin{array}{l} Positive: CD3, CD7, CD8,\\ CD45RA, TIA-1, TCR-\beta\\ Negative: CD1a, CD2, CD4,\\ CD5, CD25, CD30, CD45RO,\\ Granzyme B, Perforin\\ \end{array}$	Interferon alfa , ProMACE- CytaBOM	ND	NR	0	ND	Following BMT treated with TSEBT without response. Succumbed to disease 20mo after diagnosis
Liu, <b>2007</b> <sup>120</sup>	1	Allogeneic	44	F	Generalized ulcerative lesions	Positive: CD3, CD7, CD8, CD25, TIA1, perforin, TCR-β Negative: CD2, CD4, CD20, CD30, CD56	СНОР	Cyclophosphamide, TBI	CR	17 mo	Tacrolimus, MTX	GVHD with total-body desquamation, resolved with oral prednisone
Webber, 2010 <sup>121</sup>	1	Autologous	38	Μ	Extensive ulcerative plaques and tumors	Positive: CD8, CD45A, β-F1 Negative: CD2, CD4, CD45RO	PUVA, interferon alpha, acitretin, XRT, TSEBT, gem	flu/ melphalan, alentuzumab	CR	2 mo	ND	Treated with lenalidomide following relapse without remission. Patient succumbed to infection
Kikuchi, 2011 <sup>122</sup>	1	Allogeneic, DLI	6	F	Disseminated skin lesions and left inguinal lymph node metastasis	Positive: CD2, CD3, CD5 (very weak), CD8, CD45RO (very weak), TIA, granzyme B <i>Negative</i> : CD4, CD7, CD20, CD30, CD45RA, CD56, TDT	CHOP, nelarabine containing combination chemotherapy with cyclophosphamide, vincristine, Ara-C, L- asparaginase and 6-mercaptopurine	etoposide, melphalan, TBI	NR	0	ND	Lesion remained followed transplant, treated with TSEBT, DLI, before succumbing to disease
Moritz, 2014 <sup>123</sup>	1	Allogeneic	27	М	Generalized skin involvement and extensive lymph node infiltration	ND	PUVA, LD-MTX, acitretin, CHOEP, pentostatin, alemtuzumab, XRT	Fludarabine, melphalan, thiotepa, ATG	CR	14 mo	Cyclosporine A, MTX/ mycophenolate mofetil	Complicated by bacterial colitis, EBV activation, sepsis
Wehkamp, 2015 <sup>124</sup>	1	Allogeneic	48	М	Extensive ulcerative plaques and patches	<i>Positive</i> : CD8, TCR-β <i>Negative</i> : ND	СНОР	TBI, cyclophosphamide, ATG	CR	36 mo	Cyclosporine	GVHD
Robson, 2015 <sup>125</sup>	1	BMT	31	M	Ulcerated patches, plaques, nodules	Positive: CD7, CD8, CD45RA, MIB-1, β-F1 Negative: CD2, CD3, CD4, CD45RO	PUVA, chemotherapy	ND	ND	ND	ND	Dead

Paton, 2016 <sup>126</sup>	1	Autologous	57	М	Ulcerated plauqes and tumors	Positive: CD3, CD8, CD7, CD56, β-F1 Negative: CD4, CD30	Systemic chemotherapy	ND	ND	ND	ND	Dead	
Guitart, 2017 <sup>112</sup>	6	Allogeneic	19	F	Plaque, platch	$\begin{array}{l} Positive: CD3, CD5, CD7,\\ CD8, CD45RA, TIA-1,\\ Granzyme B, \beta-F1\\ Negative: CD2, CD4, CD30,\\ CD56 \end{array}$	NM, TSEBT, romi, EPOCH, Gem, UCTH1, bendamustine,	ND	5/6 CR	46 mo	ND	AWOD	
	_	Allogeneic	28	М	Psoriasiform dermatitis	Positive: CD3 (partial), CD7, CD8, CD30+ in Large Cells, TIA-1, Granzyme B, β-F1 <i>Negative</i> : CD2, CD4, CD5, CD56	TSEBT, BXT, romi, Liposomal doxorubicin, vorinostat, PTX, brentuximab, CHOP, EPOCH, gem, denileukin diftitox	ND	-	168 mo	ND	AWD	
	-	_	Allogeneic	46	F	Ulcerated nodule	Positive: CD3, CD5, CD8, TIA-1, β-F1 Negative: CD2, CD4, CD7, CD30, CD56	Phototherapy, TSEBT, liposomal doxorubicin, PTX, brentuximab, gem, bendamustine	ND	-	24 mo	ND	AWD
	-	Allogeneic	31	М	Necrotic ulcerations	Positive: CD3, CD7+ CD8, CD45RA, TIA-1, β-F1 Negative: CD4, CD5, CD30, CD56, Granzyme B	Hyper-CVAD, BXT, PUVA,	ND	-	84 mo	ND	AWD	
	_	Allogeneic	63	М	Patches, tumor	Positive: CD3, CD7, CD45RA, TIA-1 subset, Granzyme B, β- F1 Negative: CD4, CD5, CD8, CD56	CHOEP, TSEBT,	ND	-	10 mo	ND	Dead	
	-	Allogeneic	21	F	Ulcerated plaque	Positive: CD2, CD3, CD7, CD8 (weak), CD45RA, CD56, TIA-1, Granzyme B, β-F1 (weak) Neqative: CD4, CD5, CD30	EPOCH, bendamustine, DHAP, SMILE, Gem, PTX, romi, XRT	ND	-	16 mo	ND	AWOD	
Plachouri, 2017 <sup>127</sup>	1	Autologous, allogeneic	47	М	Disseminated ulcerative plaques	Positive: CD3, CD8, TIA-1, granzyme B Negative: CD4, CD30, CD45RO, CD45RA, CD56	MTX, CHOEP, DHAP	BEAM, alemtuzumab	CR	60mo	ND	Complicated by therapy related pancytopenia, nausea, mucositis	
Saruta, 2017 <sup>128</sup>	1	Autologous	38	М	Multiple ulcerated erythematous lesions	Positive: CD3, CD8, TIA-1 Negative: CD4, CD20, CD30	Etoposide, interferon gamma, CHOP	CHASE, MCEC	CR	46 mo	N/A	Developed treatment related AML, treated with umbilical cord blood transplant, followed by relapse, allogeneic SCT, patient succumbed to sepsis	

## Table 6: Treatment Alogrithm for CD8+ PCAETCL

### Initial therapy for disseminated disease

CHOP, EPOCH, or other aggressive lymphoma regimen

If no complete remission achieved, second line regimens

Gemcitabine regimens

Pralatrexate

Brentuximab vedotin (if CD30+)

Nelarabine, alemtuzumab, bendamustine

Total skin electron beam radiotherapy

If complete remission achieved

Allogeneic stem cell transplant if patient is a candidate and has a donor (consider total skin electron beam radiotherapy prior to transplant)

Minimal evidence to support role of autologous transplantation

# Figures



Figure 1: Cytotoxic T cells are CD8+ with expression of cytotoxic markers such

as TIA-1



Figure 2: CD8+ PCAETL atypical lymphocytes involving hair follicle



**Figure 3:** Variable presentations of CD8+ PCAETL (A) focal ulcer (Patient #2), (B) patch/plaque (Patient #1), and (C) erosive, extensive (Patient #7)

## Discussion

A rapidly progressing form of cytotoxic CD8 positive T-Cell Lymphoma was first described in 1990 by Agnarsson et al<sup>118</sup>, and named formally by Berti et al<sup>119</sup> in 1999. In the 1999 case series, 17 patients with CD8+ cutaneous lymphomas were described, including a subset of patients with epidermotropic, rapidly progressing, treatment resistant, and ultimately fatal disease. Since then, there have been over 100 cases described in the literature including the largest case series to date published in 2017<sup>112,129</sup>. Difficulty in distinguishing CD8+ PCAETL from its more indolent imitators can lead to delayed diagnosis and poor outcomes, including published reports of patients dying prior to initiation of treatment<sup>112,116</sup>. Additionally, the progressive nature and extreme severity of the disease has led to a paucity of data regarding effective treatments. There is little data documenting the response to novel agents such as HDAC inhibitors and targeted antibody toxins.

In the largest case study to date, Guitart et al. observed that allogeneic stem cell transplantation was the sole therapy that resulted in sustained response of any type<sup>112</sup>. In order to define the role of transplantation in the treatment of CD8+ PCAETL we identified 18 published cases of stem cell transplantation. A summary of the findings can be found in Table 5. Of these, 3 occurred prior to the 2005 WHO classification. Of these 18 cases, 6 were autologous bone marrow or peripheral blood stem cell transplants, 11 were allogeneic stem cell transplants, and 2 were bone marrow transplants of undocumented origin. There was one published report of two transplantations in

the same patient, an autologous transplantation followed by an allogeneic transplant. The number of prior therapies ranged from 1-11, with a median of 3 prior therapies. Systemic chemotherapy was utilized in 16/18 cases, including all cases after 1990. Complete or partial response was achieved in 13 patients, 3 had no response, while 2 patients lacked documentation of response. Of the 13 responding patients, only 2 had a reported relapse, though follow up information was not reported or incomplete in some studies<sup>112,118,125,126</sup>. Autologous transplantation resulted in durable response in 2/6 cases, while allogeneic transplantation resulted in durable response in 9/11 cases. One case was complicated by treatment related acute myelogenous leukemia which was treated with an umbilical cord blood transplant and a second allogeneic peripheral blood HSCT. The overall survival among patients receiving any type of transplant was 55.6% at a median follow up of 24 months.

In our series of 8 patients with CD8+ PCAETL, 4 underwent allogeneic stem cell transplantation, including one case of umbilical cord blood transplant. One patient received infusion of donor lymphocytes for post transplant relapse, and achieved remission with Brentuximab. All patients who received a transplant were alive at the last follow up. No patients achieved durable remission with any single or multi-agent systemic chemotherapy. Single agent HDAC inhibitor therapy did not result in responses. A notable finding was the relative activity of the novel agents pralatrexate and brentuximab vedotin in relapsed and refractory patients. Brentuximab vedotin, an antibody-drug-conjugate directed against the CD30 antigen, caused a partial or complete response in all three of the CD30 positive patients and resulted in stable disease in a CD30 negative patient by conventional immunohistochemistry.

Our limited series and review of the literature outline clinical challenges in the treatment of CD8+ PCAETL with conventional chemotherapeutic approaches. Unfortunately, many patients demonstrate resistance to multiple chemotherapy agents and regimens; however, the advent of new therapy modalities and the increased use of hematopoietic stem cell transplant has led to improved outcomes and survival. Table 6 outlines a treatment algorithm for PCAETCL based on available limited evidence. Our findings support implementation of an aggressive strategy early in the course of treatment, including the consideration of allogeneic stem cell transplant and donor search at the time of diagnosis. Further, the use of novel agents earlier in the course of therapy remains to be defined. Future studies should include molecular and genetic profiling of the tumor in an effort to identify mutations and altered pathways that may lead to a precision medicine approach for these patients.

## Clinical Practice Points:

- CD8+ PCAETL is a rare, rapidly progressive, and deadly disease, for which no formalized treatment strategy exists, though HSCT have been suggested a potential curative therapy
- In this case series, four of eight patients underwent an allogeneic stem cell transplant, resulting in a complete and durable remission in two patients. All patients who received a transplant were alive at their last follow up (median 45.5 months).
- Brentuximab and pralatrexate demonstrated significant anti-disease activity in relapse and resistant cases of CD8+ PCAETL, with overall response rates of 100% and 60% respectively.

- Our study suggests that more aggressive use of HSCT, including early consideration and donor search at time of diagnosis, may result in better outcomes.
- Further research is necessary to better understand the activity of novel agents such as brentuximab and pralatrexate early in disease course.

# References

- 1. Criscione VD, Weinstock MA. Incidence of Cutaneous T-Cell Lymphoma in the United States, 1973-2002. *Arch. Dermatol.* 2007;143(7):854-9. doi:10.1001/archderm.143.7.854.
- 2. Wilcox RA. Cutaneous T-cell lymphoma: 2016 update on diagnosis, riskstratification, and management. *Am. J. Hematol.* 2016;91(1):151-65. doi:10.1002/ajh.24233.
- 3. Bradford PT, Devesa SS, Anderson WF, Toro JR. Cutaneous lymphoma incidence patterns in the United States: a population-based study of 3884 cases. *Blood* 2009;113(21):5064-5073. doi:10.1182/blood-2008-10-184168.
- 4. Girardi M, Heald PW, Wilson LD. The Pathogenesis of Mycosis Fungoides. *N. Engl. J. Med.* 2004;350(19):1978-1988. doi:10.1056/NEJMra032810.
- 5. Choi J, Goh G, Walradt T, et al. Genomic landscape of cutaneous T cell lymphoma. *Nat. Genet.* 2015;47(9):1011-1019. doi:10.1038/ng.3356.
- 6. Weed J, Girardi M. The difficult—and often delayed—diagnosis of CTCL. *Sci. Transl. Med.* 2015;7(308):308fs41-308fs41. doi:10.1126/scitranslmed.aad2518.
- Kirsch IR, Watanabe R, O'Malley JT, et al. TCR sequencing facilitates diagnosis and identifies mature T cells as the cell of origin in CTCL. *Sci. Transl. Med.* 2015;7(308):308ra158-308ra158. doi:10.1126/scitranslmed.aaa9122.
- 8. Sufficiol KÉ, Lockwood CM, Abel HJ, et al. T-cell clonality assessment by nextgeneration sequencing improves detection sensitivity in mycosis fungoides. *J. Am. Acad. Dermatol.* 2015;73(2):228-236.e2. doi:10.1016/J.JAAD.2015.04.030.
- 9. Michie SA, Abel EA, Hoppe RT, Warnke RA, Wood GS. Discordant expression of antigens between intraepidermal and intradermal T cells in mycosis fungoides. *Am. J. Pathol.* 1990;137(6):1447-51. Available at:

http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/2260631. Accessed January 6, 2018.

- Ormsby A, Bergfeld WF, Tubbs RR, Hsi ED. Evaluation of a new paraffin-reactive CD7 T-cell deletion marker and a polymerase chain reaction-based T-cell receptor gene rearrangement assay: Implications for diagnosis of mycosis fungoides in community clinical practice. *J. Am. Acad. Dermatol.* 2001;45(3):405-413. doi:10.1067/mjd.2001.116342.
- 11. Thurber SE, Zhang B, Kim YH, Schrijver I, Zehnder J, Kohler S. T-cell clonality analysis in biopsy specimens from two different skin sites shows high specificity in the diagnosis of patients with suggested mycosis fungoides. *J. Am. Acad. Dermatol.* 2007;57(5):782-790. doi:10.1016/j.jaad.2007.06.004.
- 12. Matos TR, de Rie MÁ, Teunissen MBM. Research Techniques Made Simple: High-Throughput Sequencing of the T-Cell Receptor. *J. Invest. Dermatol.* 2017;137(6):e131-e138. doi:10.1016/J.JID.2017.04.001.
- 13. Kim YH, Liu HL, Mraz-Gernhard S, Varghese A, Hoppe RT. Long-term Outcome of 525 Patients With Mycosis Fungoides and Sézary Syndrome. *Arch. Dermatol.* 2003;139(7):857-66. doi:10.1001/archderm.139.7.857.
- Olsen E, Vonderheid E, Pimpinelli N, et al. Revisions to the staging and classification of mycosis fungoides and Sézary syndrome: a proposal of the International Society for Cutaneous Lymphomas (ISCL) and the cutaneous lymphoma task force of the European Organization of Research and Treatment of Ca. *Blood* 2007;110(6):1713-22.
- 15. Morice WG, Katzmann JA, Pittelkow MR, el-Azhary RA, Gibson LE, Hanson CA. A comparison of morphologic features, flow cytometry, TCR-Vbeta analysis, and TCR-PCR in qualitative and quantitative assessment of peripheral blood involvement by Sézary syndrome. *Am. J. Clin. Pathol.* 2006;125(3):364-74.

Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/16613339. Accessed January 6, 2018.

- Feng B, Jorgensen JL, Jones D, et al. Flow cytometric detection of peripheral blood involvement by mycosis fungoides and Sézary syndrome using T-cell receptor Vβ chain antibodies and its application in blood staging. *Mod. Pathol.* 2010;23(2):284-295. doi:10.1038/modpathol.2009.175.
- 17. Bigler RD, Boselli CM, Foley B, Vonderheid EC. Failure of anti-T-cell receptor V beta antibodies to consistently identify a malignant T-cell clone in Sézary syndrome. *Am. J. Pathol.* 1996;149(5):1477-83. Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/8909237. Accessed January 6, 2018.
- Gibson JF, Huang J, Liu KJ, et al. Cutaneous T-cell lymphoma (CTCL): Current practices in blood assessment and the utility of T-cell receptor (TCR)-Vβ chain restriction. *J. Am. Acad. Dermatol.* 2016;74(5):870-877. doi:10.1016/j.jaad.2015.12.018.
- Agar NS, Wedgeworth E, Crichton S, et al. Survival outcomes and prognostic factors in mycosis fungoides/Sézary syndrome: validation of the revised International Society for Cutaneous Lymphomas/European Organisation for Research and Treatment of Cancer staging proposal. *J. Clin. Oncol.* 2010;28(31):4730-9. doi:10.1200/JCO.2009.27.7665.
- 20. Klemke C-D, Mansmann U, Poenitz N, Dippel E, Goerdt S. Prognostic factors and prediction of prognosis by the CTCL Severity Index in mycosis fungoides and Sezary syndrome. *Br. J. Dermatol.* 2005;153(1):118-124. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2133.2005.06676.x.
- Talpur R, Singh L, Daulat S, et al. Long-term outcomes of 1,263 patients with mycosis fungoides and Sézary syndrome from 1982 to 2009. *Clin. Cancer Res.* 2012;18(18):5051-60. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-12-0604.
- 22. Arulogun SO, Prince HM, Ng J, et al. Long-term outcomes of patients with advanced-stage cutaneous T-cell lymphoma and large cell transformation. *Blood* 2008;112(8):3082-3087. doi:10.1182/blood-2008-05-154609.
- 23. Shin J, Monti S, Aires DJ, et al. Lesional gene expression profiling in cutaneous Tcell lymphoma reveals natural clusters associated with disease outcome. doi:10.1182/blood-2006-12-061507.
- 24. Litvinov I V., Jones DA, Sasseville D, Kupper TS. Transcriptional Profiles Predict Disease Outcome in Patients with Cutaneous T-Cell Lymphoma. *Clin. Cancer Res.* 2010;16(7):2106-2114. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-09-2879.
- 25. Lechowicz MJ, Lazarus HM, Carreras J, et al. Allogeneic hematopoietic cell transplantation for mycosis fungoides and Sezary syndrome. *Bone Marrow Transplant.* 2014;49(11):1360-1365. doi:10.1038/bmt.2014.161.
- 26. Rozati S, Cheng PF, Widmer DS, Fujii K, Levesque MP, Dummer R. Romidepsin and Azacitidine Synergize in their Epigenetic Modulatory Effects to Induce Apoptosis in CTCL. *Clin. Cancer Res.* 2016;22(8):2020-31. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-15-1435.
- 27. Ungewickell A, Bhaduri A, Rios E, et al. Genomic analysis of mycosis fungoides and Sézary syndrome identifies recurrent alterations in TNFR2. *Nat. Genet.* 2015;47(9):1056-1060. doi:10.1038/ng.3370.
- 28. McGirt LY, Jia P, Baerenwald DA, et al. Whole-genome sequencing reveals oncogenic mutations in mycosis fungoides. *Blood* 2015;126(4):508-519. doi:10.1182/blood-2014-11-611194.
- 29. da Silva Almeida AC, Abate F, Khiabanian H, et al. The mutational landscape of cutaneous T cell lymphoma and Sézary syndrome. *Nat. Genet.* 2015;47(12):1465-1470. doi:10.1038/ng.3442.

- Litvinov I V, Netchiporouk E, Cordeiro B, et al. The Use of Transcriptional Profiling to Improve Personalized Diagnosis and Management of Cutaneous T-cell Lymphoma (CTCL). *Clin Cancer Res* 21(12):2820-9. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-14-3322.
- 31. DOBBELNG U, DUMMER R, SCHMID MH, BURG G. Lack of expression of the recombination activating genes RAG-1 and RAG-2 in cutaneous T-cell lymphoma: pathogenic implications. *Clin. Exp. Dermatol.* 1997;22(5):230-233. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2230.1997.tb01074.x.
- 32. Tsang M, Gantchev J, Dermatology IL-J of I, 2017 undefined. 100 Does ectopic expression of germ cell proteins contribute to genomic instability in cutaneous Tcell lymphomas? *ElsevierSign in*. Available at: https://scholar.google.ca/scholar?hl=en&as\_sdt=0%2C7&q=Does+ectopic+expres sion+of+germ+cell+proteins+contribute+to+genomic+instability+in+cutaneous+Tcell+lymphomas%3F&btnG=. Accessed January 6, 2018.
- 33. Litvinov I V, Netchiporouk E, Cordeiro B, et al. Ectopic expression of embryonic stem cell and other developmental genes in cutaneous T-cell lymphoma. *Oncoimmunology* 2014;3(11):e970025. doi:10.4161/21624011.2014.970025.
- 34. Woollard WJ, Pullabhatla V, Lorenc A, et al. Candidate driver genes involved in genome maintenance and DNA repair in Sézary syndrome. *Blood* 2016;127(26):3387-97. doi:10.1182/blood-2016-02-699843.
- 35. Stephens PJ, Greenman CD, Fu B, et al. Massive Genomic Rearrangement Acquired in a Single Catastrophic Event during Cancer Development. *Cell* 2011;144(1):27-40. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2010.11.055.
- 36. Chevret E, Andrique L, Prochazkova-Carlotti M, et al. Telomerase functions beyond telomere maintenance in primary cutaneous T-cell lymphoma. *Blood* 2014;123(12):1850-1859. doi:10.1182/blood-2013-05-500686.
- 37. Park J, Yang J, Wenzel AT, et al. Genomic analysis of 220 CTCLs identifies a novel recurrent gain-of-function alteration in RLTPR (p.Q575E). *Blood* 2017;130(12):1430-1440. doi:10.1182/blood-2017-02-768234.
- Gmyrek GB, Pingel J, Choi J, Green JM. Functional analysis of acquired CD28 mutations identified in cutaneous T cell lymphoma. *Cell. Immunol.* 2017;319:28-34. doi:10.1016/J.CELLIMM.2017.07.002.
- 39. Kola I, Landis J. Opinion: Can the pharmaceutical industry reduce attrition rates? *Nat. Rev. Drug Discov.* 2004;3(8):711-716. doi:10.1038/nrd1470.
- 40. Pattingre S, Tassa A, Qu X, et al. Bcl-2 antiapoptotic proteins inhibit Beclin 1dependent autophagy. *Cell* 2005;122(6):927-39. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2005.07.002.
- 41. Siddiqui WA, Ahad A, Ahsan H. The mystery of BCL2 family: Bcl-2 proteins and apoptosis: an update. *Arch. Toxicol.* 2015;89(3):289-317. doi:10.1007/s00204-014-1448-7.
- 42. Grant D, Kluck RM. Bcl-2 family-regulated apoptosis in health and disease. 2010;2(1):9-22.
- 43. Martinvalet D, Zhu P, Lieberman J. Granzyme A Induces Caspase-Independent Mitochondrial Damage, a Required First Step for Apoptosis. *Immunity* 2005;22(3):355-370. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2005.02.004.
- 44. Igney FH, Krammer PH. DEATH AND ANTI-DEATH: TUMOUR RESISTANCE TO APOPTOSIS. *Nat. Rev. Cancer* 2002;2(4):277-288. doi:10.1038/nrc776.
- 45. Sato T, Irie S, Krajewski S, Reed JC. Cloning and sequencing of a cDNA encoding the rat Bcl-2 protein. *Gene* 1994;140(2):291-2. Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/8144041. Accessed January 6, 2018.
- 46. Douglas AE, Corbett KD, Berger JM, McFadden G, Handel TM. Structure of M11L: A myxoma virus structural homolog of the apoptosis inhibitor, Bcl-2. *Protein*

*Sci.* 2007;16(4):695-703. doi:10.1110/ps.062720107.

- 47. Shamas-Din A, Kale J, Leber B, Andrews DW. Mechanisms of Action of Bcl-2 Family Proteins. *Cold Spring Harb. Perspect. Biol.* 2013;5(4):a008714-a008714. doi:10.1101/cshperspect.a008714.
- 48. Ola MS, Nawaz M, Ahsan H. Role of Bcl-2 family proteins and caspases in the regulation of apoptosis. *Mol. Cell. Biochem.* 2011;351(1-2):41-58. doi:10.1007/s11010-010-0709-x.
- 49. Weed J, Gibson J, Lewis J, et al. FISH Panel for Leukemic CTCL. *J. Invest. Dermatol.* 2017;137(3):751-753. doi:10.1016/j.jid.2016.10.037.
- 50. Bhattacharya S, Ray RM, Johnson LR. STAT3-mediated transcription of Bcl-2, Mcl-1 and c-IAP2 prevents apoptosis in polyamine-depleted cells. *Biochem. J.* 2005;392(2):335-344. doi:10.1042/BJ20050465.
- 51. Sekulic A, Liang WS, Tembe W, et al. Personalized treatment of Sézary syndrome by targeting a novel *CTLA4*: *CD28* fusion. *Mol. Genet. Genomic Med.* 2015;3(2):130-136. doi:10.1002/mgg3.121.
- 52. Jung JT, Kim DH, Kwak EK, et al. Clinical role of Bcl-2, Bax, or p53 overexpression in peripheral T-cell lymphomas. *Ann. Hematol.* 2006;85(9):575-581. doi:10.1007/s00277-006-0127-z.
- 53. Yung-Chi C, Prusoff WH. Relationship between the inhibition constant (KI) and the concentration of inhibitor which causes 50 per cent inhibition (I50) of an enzymatic reaction. *Biochem. Pharmacol.* 1973;22(23):3099-3108. doi:10.1016/0006-2952(73)90196-2.
- 54. Nielsen M, Kaestel CG, Eriksen KW, et al. Inhibition of constitutively activated Stat3 correlates with altered Bcl-2/Bax expression and induction of apoptosis in mycosis fungoides tumor cells. *Leukemia* 1999;13(5):735-8. Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/10374878. Accessed May 4, 2017.
- 55. Lindahl LM, Fredholm S, Joseph C, et al. STAT5 induces miR-21 expression in cutaneous T cell lymphoma. *Oncotarget* 2014;7(29):45730-45744. doi:10.18632/oncotarget.10160.
- 56. Qin JZ, Zhang CL, Kamarashev J, Dummer R, Burg G, Döbbeling U. Interleukin-7 and interleukin-15 regulate the expression of the bcl-2 and c-myb genes in cutaneous T-cell lymphoma cells. *Blood* 2001;98(9):2778-83. Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/11675351. Accessed April 13, 2017.
- 57. Dong J, Zhao Y-P, Zhou L, Zhang T-P, Chen G. Bcl-2 Upregulation Induced by miR-21 Via a Direct Interaction Is Associated with Apoptosis and Chemoresistance in MIA PaCa-2 Pancreatic Cancer Cells. *Arch. Med. Res.* 2011;42(1):8-14. doi:10.1016/j.arcmed.2011.01.006.
- 58. Prasad A, Rabionet R, Espinet B, et al. Identification of Gene Mutations and Fusion Genes in Patients with Sézary Syndrome. *J. Invest. Dermatol.* 2016;136(7):1490-1499. doi:10.1016/J.JID.2016.03.024.
- 59. Souers AJ, Leverson JD, Boghaert ER, et al. ABT-199, a potent and selective BCL-2 inhibitor, achieves antitumor activity while sparing platelets. *Nat. Med.* 2013;19(2):202-208. doi:10.1038/nm.3048.
- 60. Cang S, Iragavarapu C, Savooji J, Song Y, Liu D. ABT-199 (venetoclax) and BCL-2 inhibitors in clinical development. *J. Hematol. Oncol.* 2015;8:129. doi:10.1186/s13045-015-0224-3.
- 61. Chen J, Fiskus W, Eaton K, et al. Cotreatment with BCL-2 antagonist sensitizes cutaneous T-cell lymphoma to lethal action of HDAC7-Nur77–based mechanism. *Blood* 2009;113(17):4038-48. doi:10.1182/blood.
- 62. Xargay-Torrent S, López-Guerra M, Saborit-Villarroya I, et al. Vorinostat-Induced Apoptosis in Mantle Cell Lymphoma Is Mediated by Acetylation of Proapoptotic

BH3-Only Gene Promoters. *Clin. Cancer Res.* 2011;17(12):3956-68. Available at: http://clincancerres.aacrjournals.org/content/17/12/3956.short. Accessed May 4, 2017.

- 63. Berghauser Pont LME, Spoor JKH, Venkatesan S, et al. The Bcl-2 inhibitor Obatoclax overcomes resistance to histone deacetylase inhibitors SAHA and LBH589 as radiosensitizers in patient-derived glioblastoma stem-like cells. *Genes Cancer* 2014;5(11-12):445-59. doi:10.18632/genesandcancer.42.
- 64. Prince HM, Dickinson M. Romidepsin for Cutaneous T-cell Lymphoma. *Clin. Cancer Res.* 2012;18(13):3509-3515. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-11-3144.
- 65. Piekarz RL, Robey RW, Zhan Z, et al. T-cell lymphoma as a model for the use of histone deacetylase inhibitors in cancer therapy: impact of depsipeptide on molecular markers, therapeutic targets, and mechanisms of resistance. *Blood* 2004;103(12):4636-43. doi:10.1182/blood-2003-09-3068.
- 66. Newbold A, Lindemann RK, Cluse LA, Whitecross KF, Dear AE, Johnstone RW. Characterisation of the novel apoptotic and therapeutic activities of the histone deacetylase inhibitor romidepsin. *Mol Cancer Ther* 2008;7(5):1066-79. doi:10.1158/1535-7163.MCT-07-2256.
- 67. Duvic M. Histone Deacetylase Inhibitors for Cutaneous T-Cell Lymphoma. *Dermatol. Clin.* 2015;33(4):757-764. doi:10.1016/j.det.2015.05.010.
- 68. Valdez BC, Brammer JE, Li Y, et al. Romidepsin targets multiple survival signaling pathways in malignant T cells. *Blood Cancer J.* 2015;5(10):e357. doi:10.1038/bcj.2015.83.
- 69. Bates SE, Eisch R, Ling A, et al. Romidepsin in peripheral and cutaneous T-cell lymphoma: mechanistic implications from clinical and correlative data. *Br. J. Haematol.* 2015;170(1):96-109. doi:10.1111/bjh.13400.
- 70. Choudhary GS, Al-harbi S, Mazumder S, et al. MCL-1 and BCL-xL-dependent resistance to the BCL-2 inhibitor ABT-199 can be overcome by preventing PI3K/AKT/mTOR activation in lymphoid malignancies. *Cell Death Dis.* 2015;6(1):e1593. doi:10.1038/cddis.2014.525.
- 71. Phillips DC, Xiao Y, Lam LT, et al. Loss in MCL-1 function sensitizes non-Hodgkin's lymphoma cell lines to the BCL-2-selective inhibitor venetoclax (ABT-199). *Blood Cancer J.* 2015;5(11):e368. doi:10.1038/bcj.2015.88.
- 72. Bodo J, Zhao X, Smith MR, Hsi ED. Activity of ABT-199 and Acquired Resistance in Follicular Lymphoma Cells. *Blood* 2014;124(21):3635. Available at: http://www.bloodjournal.org/content/124/21/3635?sso-checked=true. Accessed May 4, 2017.
- 73. Kaltoft K, Bisballe S, Dyrberg T, Boel E, Rasmussen PB, Thestrup-Pedersen K. Establishment of two continuous T-cell strains from a single plaque of a patient with mycosis fungoides. *Vitr. Cell. Dev. Biol. Anim.* 1992;28(3):161-167. doi:10.1007/BF02631086.
- 74. Abrams JT, Lessin S, Ghosh SK, et al. A clonal CD4-positive T-cell line established from the blood of a patient with Sézary syndrome. *J. Invest. Dermatol.* 1991;96(1):31-7. Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/1987293. Accessed June 6, 2017.
- 75. Starkebaum G, Loughran TP, Waters CA, Ruscetti FW. Establishment of an IL-2 independent, human T-cell line possessing only the p70 IL-2 receptor. *Int. J. cancer* 1991;49(2):246-53. Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/1879969. Accessed March 2, 2017.
- 76. Gazdar A, Carney D, Bunn P, et al. Mitogen requirements for the in vitro propagation of cutaneous T-cell lymphomas. *Blood* 1980;55(3):409-17. Available at: http://www.bloodjournal.org/content/55/3/409.long?sso-checked=true.

Accessed March 2, 2017.

- 77. Ward JH. Hierarchical Grouping to Optimize an Objective Function. *J. Am. Stat. Assoc.* 1963;58(301):236-244. doi:10.1080/01621459.1963.10500845.
- Chou T-C. Theoretical Basis, Experimental Design, and Computerized Simulation of Synergism and Antagonism in Drug Combination Studies. *Pharmacol. Rev.* 2006;58(3):621-681. doi:10.1124/pr.58.3.10.
- 79. Peirs S, Matthijssens F, Goossens S, et al. ABT-199 mediated inhibition of BCL-2 as a novel therapeutic strategy in T-cell acute lymphoblastic leukemia. *Blood* 2014;124(25):3738-47. Available at: http://www.bloodjournal.org/content/124/25/3738?sso-checked=true. Accessed January 5, 2017.
- 80. Chou T-C. Drug Combination Studies and Their Synergy Quantification Using the Chou-Talalay Method. *Cancer Res.* 2010;70(2):440-446. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-09-1947.
- 81. Itoh Y, Suzuki T, Miyata N. Small-molecular modulators of cancer-associated epigenetic mechanisms. *Mol. Biosyst.* 2013;9(5):873. doi:10.1039/c3mb25410k.
- 82. Lee CS, Ungewickell A, Bhaduri A, et al. Transcriptome sequencing in Sezary syndrome identifies Sezary cell and mycosis fungoides-associated IncRNAs and novel transcripts. *Blood* 2012;120(16):3288-97. doi:10.1182/blood-2012-04-423061.
- 83. Kari L, Loboda A, Nebozhyn M, et al. Classification and Prediction of Survival in Patients with the Leukemic Phase of Cutaneous T Cell Lymphoma. *J. Exp. Med. J. Exp. Med* 2003;61200(11):1477-1488. doi:10.1084/jem.20021726.
- 84. van Doorn R, Dijkman R, Vermeer MH, et al. Aberrant Expression of the Tyrosine Kinase Receptor EphA4 and the Transcription Factor Twist in Sezary Syndrome Identified by Gene Expression Analysis. *Cancer Res.* 2004;64(16):5578-5586. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-04-1253.
- 85. Pomerantz RG, Mirvish ED, Erdos G, Falo LD, Geskin LJ, Geskin LJ. Novel approach to gene expression profiling in Sézary syndrome. *Br. J. Dermatol.* 2010;163(5):1090-4. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2133.2010.09973.x.
- 86. Roberts AW, Seymour JF, Brown JR, et al. Substantial susceptibility of chronic lymphocytic leukemia to BCL2 inhibition: results of a phase I study of navitoclax in patients with relapsed or refractory disease. *J. Clin. Oncol.* 2012;30(5):488-96. doi:10.1200/JCO.2011.34.7898.
- 87. Salem AH, Agarwal SK, Dunbar M, Enschede SLH, Humerickhouse RA, Wong SL. Pharmacokinetics of Venetoclax, a Novel BCL-2 Inhibitor, in Patients With Relapsed or Refractory Chronic Lymphocytic Leukemia or Non-Hodgkin Lymphoma. *J. Clin. Pharmacol.* 2017;57(4):484-492. doi:10.1002/jcph.821.
- 88. Roberts AW, Davids MS, Pagel JM, et al. Targeting BCL2 with Venetoclax in Relapsed Chronic Lymphocytic Leukemia. *N. Engl. J. Med.* 2016;374(4):311-322. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1513257.
- 89. MacCallum Cancer Centre P, F Seymour MBBS AJ, Tam CS, et al. Venetoclax plus rituximab in relapsed or refractory chronic lymphocytic leukaemia: a phase 1b study. *www.thelancet.com/oncology Artic. Lancet Oncol* 2017;18(18):230-40. doi:10.1016/S1470-2045(17)30012-8.
- Davids MS, Roberts AW, Anderson MA, et al. The BCL-2-Specific BH3-Mimetic ABT-199 (GDC-0199) Is Active and Well-Tolerated in Patients with Relapsed Non-Hodgkin Lymphoma: Interim Results of a Phase I Study. *Blood* 2015;120(21):304. Available at: http://www.bloodjournal.org/content/120/21/304?sso-checked=true. Accessed May 5, 2017.

- 91. Davids MS, Roberts AW, Seymour JF, et al. Phase I First-in-Human Study of Venetoclax in Patients With Relapsed or Refractory Non-Hodgkin Lymphoma. *J. Clin. Oncol.* 2017;35(8):826-833. doi:10.1200/JCO.2016.70.4320.
- 92. Davids MS, Pagel JM, Kahl BS, et al. Bcl-2 Inhibitor ABT-199 (GDC-0199) Monotherapy Shows Anti-Tumor Activity Including Complete Remissions In High-Risk Relapsed/Refractory (R/R) Chronic Lymphocytic Leukemia (CLL) and Small Lymphocytic Lymphoma (SLL). *Blood* 2013;122(21):872. Available at: http://www.bloodjournal.org/content/122/21/872.short. Accessed May 5, 2017.
- Itchaki G, Brown JR. The potential of venetoclax (ABT-199) in chronic lymphocytic leukemia. *Ther. Adv. Hematol.* 2016;7(5):270-287. doi:10.1177/2040620716655350.
- 94. Khaw SL, Mérino D, Anderson MA, et al. Both leukaemic and normal peripheral B lymphoid cells are highly sensitive to the selective pharmacological inhibition of prosurvival Bcl-2 with ABT-199. *Leukemia* 2014;28(6):1207-1215. doi:10.1038/leu.2014.1.
- 95. Anderson NM, Harrold I, Mansour MR, et al. BCL2-specific inhibitor ABT-199 synergizes strongly with cytarabine against the early immature LOUCY cell line but not more-differentiated T-ALL cell lines. *Leukemia* 2014;28(5):1145-8. doi:10.1038/leu.2013.377.
- 96. Chonghaile TN, Roderick JE, Glenfield C, et al. Maturation Stage of T-cell Acute Lymphoblastic Leukemia Determines BCL-2 versus BCL-XL Dependence and Sensitivity to ABT-199. *Cancer Discov.* 2014;4(9):1074-87. Available at: http://cancerdiscovery.aacrjournals.org/content/4/9/1074.long. Accessed April 15, 2017.
- 97. Kirsch IR, Watanabe R, O'Malley JT, et al. TCR sequencing facilitates diagnosis and identifies mature T cells as the cell of origin in CTCL. *Sci. Transl. Med.* 2015;7(308):308ra158. Available at: http://stm.sciencemag.org/content/7/308/308ra158.full. Accessed May 4, 2017.
- 98. Del Gaizo Moore V, Letai A. BH3 profiling Measuring integrated function of the mitochondrial apoptotic pathway to predict cell fate decisions. *Cancer Lett.* 2013;332(2):202-205. doi:10.1016/j.canlet.2011.12.021.
- 99. Hogdal L, Chyla B, McKeegan E, et al. Abstract 2834: BH3 profiling predicts clinical response in a phase II clinical trial of ABT-199 (GDC-0199) in acute myeloid leukemia. *Cancer Res.* 2015;75(15 Supplement). Available at: http://cancerres.aacrjournals.org/content/75/15\_Supplement/2834.short. Accessed May 5, 2017.
- 100. Koch R, Brem E, Clark R, Kupper TS, Letai A, Weinstock DM. A Functional Characterization of BCL2-Family Members Identifies BH3 Mimetics As Potential Therapeutics in T-Cell Lymphomas. *Blood* 2016;128(22):292. Available at: http://www.bloodjournal.org/content/128/22/292?sso-checked=true. Accessed May 4, 2017.
- 101. Abed MN, Abdullah MI, Richardson A. Antagonism of BcI-XL is necessary for synergy between carboplatin and BH3 mimetics in ovarian cancer cells. *J. Ovarian Res.* 2016;9:25. doi:10.1186/s13048-016-0234-y.
- 102. Mason KD, Khaw SL, Rayeroux KC, et al. The BH3 mimetic compound, ABT-737, synergizes with a range of cytotoxic chemotherapy agents in chronic lymphocytic leukemia. *Leukemia* 2009;23(11):2034-2041. doi:10.1038/leu.2009.151.
- 103. Ellis L, Pan Y, Smyth GK, et al. Histone Deacetylase Inhibitor Panobinostat Induces Clinical Responses with Associated Alterations in Gene Expression Profiles in Cutaneous T-Cell Lymphoma. *Clin. Cancer Res.* 2008;14(14):4500-4510. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-07-4262.

- 104. Zhao J, Niu X, Edwards H, et al. Inhibition of CHK1 Enhances Cell Death Induced By the Bcl-2-Selective Inhibitor ABT-199 in Acute Myeloid Leukemia Cells. *Blood* 2015;126(23):34785-99. Available at: http://www.bloodjournal.org/content/126/23/2469?sso-checked=true. Accessed May 5, 2017.
- 105. Petruccelli LA, Dupéré-Richer D, Pettersson F, Retrouvey H, Skoulikas S, Miller WH. Vorinostat Induces Reactive Oxygen Species and DNA Damage in Acute Myeloid Leukemia Cells. Cheriyath V, ed. *PLoS One* 2011;6(6):e20987. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0020987.
- 106. Jin S, Tapang P, Osterling DJ, et al. Abstract 6: Quantitative assessment of BCL-2:BIM complexes as a pharmacodynamic marker for venetoclax (ABT-199). *Cancer Res.* 2015;75(15 Supplement). Available at: http://cancerres.aacrjournals.org/content/75/15\_Supplement/6.short. Accessed May 5, 2017.
- 107. Yang Y, Zhao Y, Liao W, et al. Acetylation of FoxO1 activates Bim expression to induce apoptosis in response to histone deacetylase inhibitor depsipeptide treatment. *Neoplasia* 2009;11(4):313-24. Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/19308286. Accessed May 5, 2017.
- Chakraborty AR, Robey RW, Luchenko VL, et al. MAPK pathway activation leads to Bim loss and histone deacetylase inhibitor resistance: rationale to combine romidepsin with an MEK inhibitor. *Blood* 2013;121(20):4115-25. doi:10.1182/blood-2012-08-449140.
- 109. Willemze R, Jaffe ES, Burg G, et al. WHO-EORTC classification for cutaneous lymphomas. *Blood* 2005;105(10). Available at: http://www.bloodjournal.org/content/105/10/3768?sso-checked=true. Accessed April 23, 2017.
- Swerdlow SH, International Agency for Research on Cancer. N., World Health Organization. WHO Classification of Tumours of Haematopoietic and Lymphoid Tissues. International Agency for Research on Cancer; 2008. Available at: http://pgimrepository.cmb.ac.lk:8180/handle/123456789/8229. Accessed May 11, 2017.
- 111. Swerdlow SH, Campo E, Pileri SA, et al. The 2016 revision of the World Health Organization classification of lymphoid neoplasms. *Blood* 2016;127(20). Available at: http://www.bloodjournal.org/content/127/20/2375.long. Accessed April 23, 2017.
- 112. Guitart J, Martinez-Escala ME, Subtil A, et al. Primary cutaneous aggressive epidermotropic cytotoxic T-cell lymphomas: reappraisal of a provisional entity in the 2016 WHO classification of cutaneous lymphomas. *Mod. Pathol.* 2017. doi:10.1038/modpathol.2016.240.
- 113. Miyauchi T, Abe R, Morita Y, et al. CD4/CD8 Double-negative T-cell Lymphoma: A Variant of Primary Cutaneous CD8+ Aggressive Epidermotropic Cytotoxic T-cell Lymphoma? *Acta Derm. Venereol.* 2015;95(8):1024-1025. doi:10.2340/00015555-2102.
- 114. Akkari H, Belhadjali H, Moussa A, Youssef M, Zili J. Primary cutaneous aggressive epidermotropic CD4/CD8 double-negative cytotoxic T-cell lymphoma. *Pathologica* 2012;104(2):78-81. Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/22953504. Accessed May 12, 2017.
- 115. Saggini A, Gulia A, Argenyi Z, et al. A Variant of Lymphomatoid Papulosis Simulating Primary Cutaneous Aggressive Epidermotropic CD8+ Cytotoxic T-cell Lymphoma. Description of 9 Cases. *Am. J. Surg. Pathol.* 2010;34(8):1168-1175. doi:10.1097/PAS.0b013e3181e75356.

- 116. Marzano A V, Ghislanzoni M, Gianelli U, Caputo R, Alessi E, Berti E. Fatal CD8+ epidermotropic cytotoxic primary cutaneous T-cell lymphoma with multiorgan involvement. *Dermatology* 2005;211(3):281-5. doi:10.1159/000087025.
- 117. Nofal A, Abdel-Mawla MY, Assaf M, Salah E. Primary cutaneous aggressive epidermotropic CD8+ T-cell lymphoma: Proposed diagnostic criteria and therapeutic evaluation. *J. Am. Acad. Dermatol.* 2012;67(4):748-759. doi:10.1016/j.jaad.2011.07.043.
- 118. Agnarsson BA, Vonderheid EC, Kadin ME. Cutaneous T cell lymphoma with suppressor/cytotoxic (CD8) phenotype: Identification of rapidly progressive and chronic subtypes. *J. Am. Acad. Dermatol.* 1990;22(4):569-577. doi:10.1016/0190-9622(90)70074-R.
- 119. Berti E, Tomasini D, Vermeer MH, Meijer CJ, Alessi E, Willemze R. Primary cutaneous CD8-positive epidermotropic cytotoxic T cell lymphomas. A distinct clinicopathological entity with an aggressive clinical behavior. *Am. J. Pathol.* 1999;155(2):483-92. doi:10.1016/S0002-9440(10)65144-9.
- 120. Liu V, Cutler CS, Young AZ. Case records of the Massachusetts General Hospital. Case 38-2007. A 44-year-old woman with generalized, painful, ulcerated skin lesions. *N. Engl. J. Med.* 2007;357(24):2496-2505. doi:10.1056/NEJMcpc0706687.
- 121. Webber NK, Harwood C, Goldsmith P, et al. Aggressive epidermotropic cutaneous CD8+ (Berti's) lymphoma. *Clin. Exp. Dermatol.* 2010;35(4):e210-e212. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2230.2009.03754.x.
- 122. Kikuchi Y, Kashii Y, Gunji Y, et al. Six-year-old girl with primary cutaneous aggressive epidermotropic CD8+ T-cell lymphoma. *Pediatr. Int.* 2011;53(3):393-396. doi:10.1111/j.1442-200X.2011.03369.x.
- 123. Moritz RKC, Ditschkowski M, Klemke C-D, et al. Allogeneic stem cell transplantation in patients with aggressive primary cutaneous T-cell lymphoma - a case series of the ADF working group "cutaneous lymphomas". *JDDG J. der Dtsch. Dermatologischen Gesellschaft* 2014;12(1):39-46. doi:10.1111/ddg.12212.
- 124. Wehkamp U, Glaeser D, Oschlies I, Hilgendorf I, Klapper W, Weichenthal M. Successful stem cell transplantation in a patient with primary cutaneous aggressive cytotoxic epidermotropic CD8 <sup>+</sup> T-cell lymphoma. *Br. J. Dermatol.* 2015;173(3):869-871. doi:10.1111/bjd.13792.
- 125. Robson A, Assaf C, Bagot M, et al. Aggressive epidermotropic cutaneous CD8 <sup>+</sup> lymphoma: a cutaneous lymphoma with distinct clinical and pathological features. Report of an EORTC Cutaneous Lymphoma Task Force Workshop. *Histopathology* 2015;67(4):425-441. doi:10.1111/his.12371.
- 126. Paton DJW, Van Vliet C, Prasad Kumarasinghe S, Chan JJ, Wood BA. Epidermotropic CD8 positive lymphoproliferative diseases: histological and immunophenotypic similarities but markedly differing clinical behaviour. *Pathology* 2016;48(7):733-736. doi:10.1016/j.pathol.2016.08.014.
- 127. Plachouri K-M, Weishaupt C, Metze D, et al. Complete durable remission of a fulminant primary cutaneous aggressive epidermotropic CD8(+) cytotoxic T-cell lymphoma after autologous and allogeneic hematopoietic stem cell transplantation. *JAAD case reports* 2017;3(3):196-199. doi:10.1016/j.jdcr.2017.02.004.
- 128. Saruta H, Ohata C, Oku E, et al. Successful autologous peripheral blood stem cell transplantation in primary cutaneous aggressive epidermotropic CD8+ T-cell lymphoma. *JDDG J. der Dtsch. Dermatologischen Gesellschaft* 2017;15(4):440-442. doi:10.1111/ddg.13084.
- 129. Kempf W, Robson A. Primary Cutaneous CD8+ Aggressive Epidermotropic
Cytotoxic T-Cell Lymphoma. In: Rongioletti F, Margaritescu I, Smoller BR, eds. *Rare Malignant Skin Tumors*. New York, NY: Springer New York; 2015:291-293. doi:10.1007/978-1-4939-2023-5\_66.